SECTION 00110 RFP #FA19-04-041

Request for Proposal

The City of Greeley is seeking proposals for the Swanson/Kiwanis Playground Replacement/Design Build. **Sealed** proposals must be received at the Public Works Building, 1001 9th Avenue, Greeley, Colorado **before April 30, 2019 before 3:00 p.m.** per the requirements stated in the RFP. <u>No late, faxed or electronic proposals will</u> <u>be accepted</u>.

The necessary documents are available online at the Rocky Mountain Online Bid System site (Bidnet). Go to <u>http://www.RockyMountainBidSystem.com</u>, in the upper right corner of the screen choose "Login" if your company has a login established or "Register" if it is the first time you are visiting this site. Follow the prompts for the option chosen. Select "Search for Open Bids and Addenda by Agency" and then select "City of Greeley." Bid opportunities will be listed, in bid due date sequence, by project name and bid number.

A pre-proposal meeting will be held on April 23, 2019 at 10:00 am at the Public Works Building, 1001 9th Avenue, 1st floor conference room, Greeley, Colorado. All prospective vendors are highly encouraged to attend.

No proposals shall be withdrawn for a period of sixty (60) days after receipt of proposals.

The City of Greeley reserves the right to reject or accept any or all proposals and to waive any informalities as deemed in the best interest of the City.

Questions pertaining to the project may be directed to Adela Gain at Adela.gain@greeleygov.com no later than April 25, 2018 before 12:00 p.m.

City of Greeley Purchasing Division



CITY OF GREELEY Purchasing

Request for Proposal RFP #FA19-04-041

Swanson/Kiwanis Playground Replacement

for

Culture, Parks, and Recreation/Parks Division

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS (RFP) RFP #FA19-04-041

Procurement Contact: Email Address: Telephone Number: Adela Gain Adela.gain@greeleygov.com 970-350-9792

Proposals must be received no later than:

April 30, 2019, before 3:00 p.m. local time *Proposals received after this date and time will not be considered for award.*

The City only accepts proposals in hard copy format and does NOT accept proposals submitted via fax or email. Proposals are to be submitted in a sealed package with the following on the outside of the envelope:

Company Name RFP Title: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT RFP Number: FA19-04-041 Due Date and Time: APRIL 30, 2019 BEFORE 3:00 PM

Package must include:

• 3 Hard Copies and One (1) complete copy of Proposal on a flash drive

Deliver proposals to:

City of Greeley Public Works Building 1001 9th Avenue Greeley, Colorado 80631

| Schedule of Events (subject to change) | All times are given in local Colorado time |
|---|---|
| RFP Issued | April 11, 2019 |
| Pre-Proposal Conference | April 23, 2019 at 10:00 am – Public Works Building, 1001 9 th Avenue, Greeley, CO |
| Inquiry Deadline | April 25, 2019 before 12:00 pm |
| Final Addendum Issued | April 22, 2019 |
| Proposal Due Date and Time | April 30, 2019 before 3:00 pm |

| I | Background, Overview & Goals | |
|-----|------------------------------|--|
| | Statement of Work | |
| 111 | Administrative Information | |
| IV | Proposal Submission | |
| V | Response Format | |
| VI | Evaluation and Award | |

<u>EXHIBITS</u>

| Exhibit | Title |
|---------|--------------------------|
| 1 | Proposal Acknowledgement |
| 2 | Sample Contract |
| 3 | Insurance |
| 4 | Debarment Form |

SECTION I. BACKGROUND, OVERVIEW, AND GOALS

A. Background

The existing playground located in Swanson Kiwanis Park is scheduled for replacement as a part of the City of Greeley's capital improvement program. This .66 acre midblock park is located at 611 14th Avenue in the Billie Martinez neighborhood. It is one of the oldest neighborhood areas in the community and was developed with the settlement of the original Union Colony.



In 2008 the park was refurbished and a new shelter, swings and basketball court were added. The site was also renamed Swanson Kiwanis Park after Swede Swanson, a three term Greeley City Council member who was instrumental in establishing the original park more than 55 years ago. As an early advocate for a place for youth to play, Swede spent his own money and worked with local business owners to make the park a reality.

Today, the existing playground equipment has fallen victim to vandalism and age. The rubberized surfacing located around the main playground structure has deteriorated beyond repair. A community meeting hosted in the fall of 2018 brought residents out to discuss potential park improvements as well as opportunities to revitalize this well-loved neighborhood space.

B. Overview

The City of Greeley is looking to replace the composite playground structure located in what is currently a ~1,383 sf playground footprint. The swing set was installed in 2008 and meets current play equipment standards. As a result, this element is not identified for replacement. Equipment age usage will be based on community input. Recent issues related to homelessness and vagrancy will precipitate the need for equipment that allows for through sight lines, avoids enclosed spaces and molded plastic panels.

The following equipment offerings and site requirements have been identified through public outreach and engagement:

• Through sight lines, no enclosed spaces

- Playground replacement within the existing playground footprint is required however, proposals that utilize space outside of the original playground foot print and remain in the project budget of \$180,000 will be considered and are encouraged.
- Surfacing: Engineered wood fiber with ADA compliant access ramps.
- 2 Benches: Dumor 95 series 6' with center rest
- 2 trash can: Dumor Receptacle 157 32 gallon
- Optional elements: game tables, shade, adult activities

C. Goals

Provide playground equipment and site elements that have a unique look and feel and meet the needs of the neighborhood within a total construction budget of \$180,000. Incorporation of unique elements that seek to draw users and families into the park space are a must. Elements that deter vagrancy and keep sight lines open to 14th and 15th Avenues will be required. Successful proposer will be required to directly engage youth and families at community events hosted at the Billie Martinez School or other suitable locations. A minimum of two engagement sessions will seek to work with youth and families to first identify the play elements most desired and second present final 3D rendered images of the playground designs and supporting amenities for youth and families to vote on and make the final selection. Vendor will be required to work with the City of Greeley to revise the original design proposal to ensure that the final product meets the expectation of planning and maintenance staff.

SECTION II. STATEMENT OF WORK

A. Scope of Services

The successful proposal will provide the City of Greeley Parks Division with the following playground items:

- 1) Design and installation of ADA/CPSC/ASTM compliant playground equipment per manufacturer's specifications and the design parameters identified herein.
- 2) Minimum of 2 community outreach and engagement sessions
- Public presentation of materials must be in English and Spanish. Translation will be coordinated with City staff. Materials that convey a high degree of pictorial preference polling will be preferred.
- 4) City of Greeley staff will remove the existing playground equipment and surfacing in preparation of playground replacement.
- 5) Excavation and grading of subsurface as necessary to meet minimum fall depths and provide positive drainage in and around the equipment per playground manufacturer's specifications will be the responsibility of the successful vendor.
- 6) If the original playground footprint is altered in any way, City of Greeley staff will reroute and revise the irrigation system as needed. However all site damage incurred as a result of construction activities in and around the playground will be the responsibility of the contractor. This will include turf replacement.
- Design and installation of fall attenuating safety surfacing with ADA compliant access ramps. Surfacing will be required to meet ASTM standards for relevant fall heights and HIC testing.

- 8) Design and installation of subsurface drainage as necessary to meet the needs of the proposed safety surfacing. Approval of drawings and drainage design will be required before installation.
- 9) Any and all concrete work necessary to support all proposed installations.
- 10) Procure the services of a third party playground auditor at completion of project and provide report to the City of Greeley. Remediation of all issues found to be non-compliant as a result of the report.

B. Special Provisions

- 1. The successful proposal shall supply all supervision, labor, equipment and materials to complete the work as outlined herein.
- 2. Vendor will be responsible for the verification of all field measurements and quantities as it relates to the completion of the work.
- 3. The successful proposal will be required to submit a work schedule and attend a preconstruction meeting as necessitated by the City's project manager.
- 4. Successful vendor will be responsible for the submittal of a scaled plan/diagram of the subsurface drainage. Work will not begin until approved by project manager.
- 5. Submittal of scaled plan/diagram of equipment layout, use zones and 3D renderings will be required for the layout of all equipment identified in the final plan.
- 6. The successful vendor will be responsible for all utility locates. On site coordination will be required for private utility locates.
- 7. Access to the work area will be limited. Access will be coordinated with the project manager prior to beginning work. On site staging will be limited and approved by the project manager.
- 8. The park and playground will remain open until construction is set to begin. The successful proposal will be expected to coordinate removal of equipment with the project manager and park staff to minimize the impact of removal and replacement on the public, limiting the amount of time the playground will be closed to the public.
- 9. The park will be open at the time of installation. The successful construction team shall be responsible for providing fencing, barricades and any necessary safety equipment to keep the site and park visitor's safe at all times.
- 10. Only those vehicles identified with Company Name/Logo are allowed in the park.
- 11. Daily cleanup of the construction site including installation tools and material is required for safety reasons.
- 12. At the completion of the contract, clean up all construction materials and debris. Properly dispose of said material and debris off site, and leave the construction site in a condition approved by the project manager.
- 13. Minimize site damage and disturbance resulting from construction. Contractor will be required to return the site to pre-construction conditions for project completion. Excessive site damage will be the sole responsibility of the contractor to repair. This includes but is not limited to sod replacement, irrigation repair and rut repair.
- 14. An updated list of all suppliers and subcontractors working on the project will be required before the project begins.
- 15. At completion of project, employ the services of a certified NPSI third party playground auditor for the purpose of certifying ADA, CPSC and ASTM standards have been met.
- 16. All operating manuals, maintenance repair kits, equipment layout plans, and warranty information will need to be turned over prior to final payment.

C. Period of Award

The completion date of providing the required product and services shall be 120 days from notice to proceed.

If the City desires to extend the contract, no later than thirty (30) days prior to expiration, the City's Purchasing Contact may send a notice in writing to the vendor requesting firm pricing for the next twelve-month period. After the City evaluates the firm pricing proposal from the vendor, it will determine whether to extend the contract. All awards and extensions are subject to annual appropriation of funds. The provisions of the foregoing paragraphs with respect to extensions of the terms of the contract shall be null and void if the contract has been terminated or revoked during the initial term or any extension thereof. All decisions to extend the contract are at the option of the City.

C. Minimum Mandatory Qualifications of Offeror

Vendor must meet the following minimum qualifications to be considered:

- 5 years commercial playground design and installation experience
- Ability to provide references for 3 projects of similar scope and fee
- Prior experience participating in public outreach and engagement either independently or as a part of a team.

SECTION III. ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION

A. Issuing Office:

The City's contact name listed herein is to be the sole point of contact concerning this RFP. Offerors shall not directly contact other personnel regarding matters concerning this RFP or to arrange meetings related to such.

B. Official Means of Communication:

All official communication from the City to offerors will be via postings on an electronic solicitation notification system, the Rocky Mountain Bid System (www.rockymountainbidsystem.com). The Purchasing Contact will post notices that will include, but not be limited to, proposal document, addenda, award announcement, etc. It is incumbent upon offerors to carefully and regularly monitor the Rocky Mountain Bid System for any such postings.

C. Inquiries:

Prospective offerors may make written inquiries by e-mail before the written inquiry deadline concerning this RFP to obtain clarification of requirements. There will be opportunity to make inquiries during the pre-proposal conference, if any. No inquiries will be accepted after the deadline. Inquiries regarding this RFP (be sure to reference RFP number) should be referred to:

E-Mail: Adela.gain@greeleygov.com Subject Line: RFP #FA19-04-041 – Swanson/Kiwanis Playground Replacement

Response to offerors' inquiries will be published as addenda on the Rocky Mountain Bid System in a timely manner. Offerors cannot rely on any other statements that clarify or alter any specification or other term or condition of the RFP. Should any interested offeror, sales representative, or manufacturer find any part of the listed specifications, terms and conditions to be discrepant, incomplete, or otherwise questionable in any respect, it shall be the responsibility of the concerned party to notify the Purchasing Contact of such matters immediately upon discovery.

D. Insurance: (Exhibit 4)

The successful contractor will be required to provide a Certificate of Insurance or other proof of insurance naming the City of Greeley as "additional insured". Coverage must include COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY coverage with minimum limits of \$2,000,000, and WORKER'S COMPENSATION coverage with limits in accordance with State of Colorado requirements.

COMPREHENSIVE AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY with minimum limits for bodily injury and property damage coverage of at least \$1,000,000, plus an additional amount adequate to pay related attorneys' fees and defense costs, for each of Consultant's owned, hired or non-owned vehicles assigned to or used in performance of this Agreement.

The City shall be named as additional Insured for General and Auto Liability Insurance.

E. Modification or Withdrawal of Proposals:

Proposals may be modified or withdrawn by the offeror prior to the established due date and time.

F. Minor Informalities:

Minor informalities are matters of form rather than substance evident from the response or insignificant mistakes that can be waived or corrected without prejudice to other vendors. The Purchasing Manager may waive such informalities or allow the vendor to correct them depending on which is in the best interest of the City.

G. Responsibility Determination:

The City will make awards only to responsible vendors. The City reserves the right to assess offeror responsibility at any time in this RFP process and may not make a responsibility determination for every offeror.

H. Acceptance of RFP Terms:

A proposal submitted in response to this RFP shall constitute a binding offer. The autographic signature of a person who is legally authorized to execute contractual obligations on behalf of the offeror shall indicate acknowledgment of this condition. A submission in response to this RFP acknowledges acceptance by the offeror of all terms and conditions as set forth herein. An offeror shall identify clearly and thoroughly any variations between its proposal and the RFP in the cover letter. Failure to do so shall be deemed a waiver of any rights to subsequently modify the terms of performance, except as outlined or specified in the RFP.

I. Protested Solicitations and Awards:

Right to protest. Any actual or prospective bidder, offeror or contractor who is aggrieved in connection with the solicitation or award of a contract must protest in writing to the City Manager as a prerequisite to seeking judicial relief. Protestors are urged to seek informal resolution of their complaints initially with the Purchasing Manager. A protest shall be submitted within ten (10) calendar days after such aggrieved person knows or should have known of the facts giving rise thereto. A protest with respect to an invitation for bids or request for proposals shall be submitted in writing prior to the opening of bids or the closing date of proposals, unless the aggrieved person did not know and should not have known of the facts giving rise to such protests prior to bid opening or the closing date for proposals.

1. Stay of procurement during protests. In the event of a timely protest under Subsection (A) of this Section, the Purchasing Manager shall not proceed further with the solicitation or award of the contract until all administrative and judicial remedies have been exhausted or until the City Manager makes a written determination on the record that the award of a contract without delay is necessary to protect substantial interest of the City. (Ord. 75, 1984 §2 (part))

J. Confidential/Proprietary Information:

All proposals will be confidential until a contract is awarded and fully executed. At that time, all proposals and documents pertaining to the proposals will be open for public inspection, except for the material that is proprietary or confidential. However, requests for confidentiality can be submitted to the Purchasing Contact provided that the submission is in accordance with the following procedures. This remains the *sole responsibility* of the offeror. The Purchasing Contact will make no attempt to cure any information that is found to be at a variance with this procedure. The offeror may not be given an opportunity to cure any variances after proposal opening. **Neither a proposal in its entirety, nor proposal price information will be considered confidential/proprietary.** Questions regarding the application of this procedure must be directed to the Purchasing Contact listed in this RFP.

K. Acceptance of Proposal Content:

The contents of the proposal (including persons specified to implement the project) of the successful contractor shall become contractual obligations into the contract award. Failure of the successful offeror to perform in accordance with these obligations may result in cancellation of the award and such offeror may be removed from future solicitations.

L. RFP Cancellation:

The City reserves the right to cancel this RFP at any time, without penalty.

M. Negotiation of Award:

In the event only one (1) responsive proposal is received by the City, the City reserves the right to negotiate the award for the services with the offeror submitting the proposal in lieu of accepting the proposal as is.

N. Contract: (Exhibit 2)

A sample copy of the contract award the City will use to contract for the services specified in this RFP is included as Exhibit 2 for your review. The attached contract is only a sample and is not to be completed at this time.

O. RFP Response/Material Ownership:

All material submitted regarding this RFP becomes the property of the City of Greeley, unless otherwise noted in the RFP.

P. Incurring Costs:

The City is not liable for any cost incurred prior to issuance of a legally executed contract and/or a purchase order.

Q. Utilization of Award by Other Agencies:

The City of Greeley reserves the right to allow other State and local governmental agencies, political subdivisions, and/or school districts to utilize the resulting award under all terms and conditions specified and upon agreement by all parties. Usage by any other entity shall not have a negative impact on the City of Greeley in the current term or in any future terms.

R. Non-Discrimination:

The offeror shall comply with all applicable state and federal laws, rules and regulations involving non-discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, age or sex.

S. News Releases:

Neither the City, nor the offeror, shall make news releases pertaining to this RFP prior to execution of the contract without prior written approval of the other party. Written consent on the City's behalf is provided by the Public Information Office.

T. Certification of Independent Price Determination:

- 1. By submission of this proposal each offeror certifies, and in the case of a joint proposal each party, thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:
 - a) The prices in this proposal have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication, or agreement, for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other offeror or with any competitor;
 - b) Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in this proposal have not been knowingly disclosed by the offeror and will not knowingly be disclosed by the offeror prior to opening, directly or indirectly to any other offeror or to any competitor; and
 - c) No attempt has been made or will be made by the offeror to induce any other person or firm to submit or not to submit a proposal for the purpose of restricting competition.
- 2. Each person signing the Request for Proposal form of this proposal certifies that:
 - a) He/she is the person in the offeror's organization responsible within that organization for the decision as to the prices being offered herein and that he/she has not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to (1.a) through (1.c) above; or
 - b) He/she is not the person in the offeror's organization responsible within that organization for the decision as to the prices being offered herein but that he/she has been authorized in writing to act as agent for the persons responsible for such decision in certifying that such persons have not

participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to (1.a) through (1.c)above, and as their agent does hereby so certify; and he/she has not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to (1.a) through (1.c) above.

- 3. A proposal will not be considered for award where (1.a), (1.c), or (2.) above has been deleted or modified. Where (1.b) above has been deleted or modified, the proposal will not be considered for award unless the offeror furnishes with the proposal a signed statement which sets forth in detail the circumstances of the disclosure and the City's Purchasing Manager, or designee, determines that such disclosure was not made for the purpose of restricting competition.
- 4. The Contract Documents may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original but all of which together shall constitute one and the same document. The Contract Documents, including all component parts set forth above, may be executed and delivered by electronic signature by any of the parties and all parties consent to the use of electronic signatures.

U. Taxes:

The City of Greeley is exempt from all federal excise taxes and all Colorado State and local government sales and use taxes. Where applicable, contractor will be responsible for payment of use taxes.

V. Assignment and Delegation:

Neither party to any resulting contract may assign or delegate any portion of the agreement without the prior written consent of the other party.

W. Availability of Funds:

Financial obligations of the City of Greeley payable after the current fiscal year are contingent upon funds for that purpose being appropriated, budgeted and otherwise made available. In the event funds are not appropriated, any resulting contract will become null and void without penalty to the City.

X. Standard of Conduct:

The successful firm shall be responsible for maintaining satisfactory standards of employees' competency, conduct, courtesy, appearance, honesty, and integrity, and shall be responsible for taking such disciplinary action with respect to any employee as may be necessary.

The City may request the successful firm to immediately remove from this assignment any employee found unfit to perform duties due to one or more of the following reasons:

- 1. Neglect of duty.
- 2. Disorderly conduct, use of abusive or offensive language, quarreling, intimidation by words or actions or fighting.
- 3. Theft, vandalism, immoral conduct or any other criminal action.
- 4. Selling, consuming, possessing, or being under the influence of intoxicants, including alcohol, or illegal substances while on assignment for the City.

Agents and employees of Contractor or Consultant working in City facilities shall present a clean and neat appearance. Prior to performing any work for the City, the Contractor or Consultant shall require each of their employees to wear ID badges or uniforms identifying: the Contractor or Consultant by name, the first name of their employee and a photograph of their employee if using an ID badge. Their employee shall wear or attach the ID badge to the outer garments at all times.

Y. Damages for Breach of Contract:

In addition to any other legal or equitable remedy the City may be entitled to for a breach of this Contract, if the City terminates this Contract, in whole or in part, due to Contractor's breach of any provision of this Contract, Contractor shall be liable for actual and consequential damages to the City.

Z. Other Statutes:

- 1. The signatory hereto avers that he/she is familiar with Colorado Revised Statutes , 18-8-301, et seq. (Bribery and Corrupt Influence) and 18-8-401, et seq. (Abuse of Public Office) as amended, and that no violation such provisions is present.
- 2. The signatory hereto avers that to his/her knowledge, no City of Greeley employee has any personal or beneficial interest whatsoever in the service or property described herein. See CRS 24-18-201 and CRS 24-50-507.

SECTION IV. PROPOSAL SUBMISSION

Following are the response requirements for this RFP. All specific response items represent the minimum information to be submitted. Deletions or incomplete responses in terms of content or aberrations in form may, at the City's discretion, render the proposal non-responsive.

Offerors shall submit in a sealed package:

• 3 Hard Copies and One (1) complete copy of Proposal on a flash drive

To facilitate the evaluation, offeror shall submit and organize all responses in the same order as listed in Section V. Proposals that are determined to be at a variance with this requirement may not be accepted. The City only accepts proposals in hard copy format and does not accept proposals submitted via fax or email.

Late proposals will not be accepted. It is the responsibility of the offeror to ensure that the proposal is received at the City of Greeley's Purchasing Division on or before the proposal due date and time.

The outside of the package will include the following information:

- Company Name
- RFP Number
- RFP Title
- Due Date and Time

SECTION V. RESPONSE FORMAT

The following items are to be included in your proposal, in the order listed. Deviation from this may render your proposal non-responsive.

A. Cover Letter. Include a cover letter introducing your company, summarizing your qualifications, and detailing any exceptions to this RFP (please note that significant exceptions may make your proposal non-responsive). This letter should also provide principal contact information for this RFP, including address, telephone number, fax number, e-mail, and website (if applicable).

B. Company Information

- 1. Provide the following information as listed: Company Name, Address, Phone Number, and Names of Principals. Provide the names and resumes of the key personnel that will be performing the proposed services, including the primary project manager.
- 2. Identify the year in which your company was established and began providing public services.
- 3. Describe any pending plans to sell or merge your company.
- 4. Provide a comprehensive listing of all the services you provide.
- 5. Provide information from at least three accounts of similar scope. Include, at a minimum, the following information: 1) company name, 2) contact name, 3) phone number, 4) fax number, 5) email address, 6) brief description of project scope and value, 7) status of project. The City reserves the right to contact the references provided in your proposal as well as other references without prior notification to you

6. List the names of the subcontractors you expect to use, the services to be provided by the subcontractors and the amount of time that each is expected to spend on the project. Also, include the names and resumes of the key subcontractor personnel who will be working on the project.

- **C. Use of Subcontractors/Partners.** There may be areas for use of subcontractors or partners in this project. If you are utilizing this approach, your proposal must list the subcontractors/partners, their area(s) of expertise, and include all other applicable information herein requested for each subcontractor/partner. Please keep in mind that the City will contract solely with your company, therefore subcontractors/partners remain your sole responsibility. Detail the amount of time that each is expected to spend on the project. Also, include the names and resumes of the key subcontractor personnel who will be working on the project
- **D. Minimum Mandatory Qualifications.** Include an itemized description of how your company meets each of the minimum mandatory qualifications outlined in Section II, C. Failure to meet or exceed these requirements will disqualify your response.
- **E. Plan and Perspective Sketches**. Provide samples of scaled plan and perspective sketches that demonstrate your capacity to visually represent the project, site layout, and fall zones relative to perimeter for use in a public meeting presentation. Provide visual representation of the equipment lines being proposed for use in this project. A maximum of 3 equipment lines may be submitted by each proposing vendor. The chosen equipment should convey your

understanding of the limitations of the site as presented herein but is NOT intended to be a representation of the final product.

F. Public Meeting Plan and Project Timeline. Provide a maximum of a 1 page public engagement plan that details your strategy for engaging youth and families in the design of the playground. Detail your use of all strategies that will be used to engage residents. Creative thinking is must. Provide a timeline or schedule for the work. Spell out mile marks if needed. Example: including development of preliminary design & cost estimates, meetings with City staff, completion of final design. Show milestones and completion dates on the schedule.

F. Company Information

- 1. Provide the following information as listed: Company Name, Address, Phone Number, and Names of Principals. Provide the names and resumes of the key personnel that will be performing the proposed services, including the primary project manager.
- 2. Identify the year in which your company was established and began providing consulting services.
- 3. Describe any pending plans to sell or merge your company.
- 4. Provide a comprehensive listing of all the services you provide.
- 5. Provide information from at least three accounts of similar scope. Include, at a minimum, the following information: 1) company name, 2) contact name, 3) phone number, 4) fax number, 5) email address, 6) brief description of project scope and value, 7) status of project. The City reserves the right to contact the references provided in your proposal as well as other references without prior notification to you
- 6. List the names of the subcontractors you expect to use, the services to be provided by the subcontractors and the amount of time that each is expected to spend on the project. Also, include the names and resumes of the key subcontractor personnel who will be working on the project.

G. Proposal Acknowledgement: (Exhibit 1)

Include this form as provided in Exhibit 1.

SECTION VI. EVALUATION AND AWARD

A. Proposal Evaluation

All proposals submitted in response to this RFP will be evaluated by a committee in accordance with the criteria described below. Total scores will be tabulated, and the highest ranked firm will enter into negotiations.

If the City requests presentations by short-listed offerors, committee members may revise their initial scores based upon additional information and clarification received in this phaseIf your company is invited to give a presentation to the committee, these dates may not be flexible.

In preparing responses, offerors should describe in great detail how they propose to meet the specifications as detailed in the previous sections. Specific factors will be applied to proposal information to assist the City in selecting the most qualified offeror for this contract. Following is the evaluation criteria that will be used. Criteria will be assigned a points value.

| SCORING | POINTS |
|--|--------|
| Total project cost | 10pts |
| Related Project Experience/Past | 20pts |
| Performance | |
| Content and completeness of proposal | 15pts |
| Ability to meet schedule | 15pts |
| Proposal meets criteria and conveys | 20pts |
| an understanding of project need as | |
| outlined herein. | |
| Public Engagement Strategy is detailed | 20pts |
| and appropriate for this effort. | |

Each proposal will be evaluated and scored based on the following criteria:

A presentation and/or demonstration may be requested by short-listed offerors prior to award. However, a presentation/demonstration may not be required, and therefore, complete information should be submitted with your proposal.

B. Determination of Responsibility of the Offeror

The City of Greeley awards contracts to responsible vendors only. The City reserves the right to make its offeror responsibility determination at any time in this RFP process and may not make a responsibility determination for every offeror.

The City of Greeley's Municipal Code defines a "Responsible Offeror" as one who has "the capability in all respects to perform fully the contract requirements, and the tenacity, perseverance, experience, integrity, reliability, capacity, facilities, equipment, and credit which will assure good faith performance." The City reserves the right to request information as it deems necessary to determine an offeror's responsibility. If the offeror fails to supply the requested information, the City shall base the determination of responsibility upon any available information or may find the offeror non-responsible if such failure is unreasonable.

COOPERATIVE PURCHASING STATEMENT

The City of Greeley encourages and participates in cooperative purchasing endeavors undertaken by or on behalf of other governmental jurisdictions. To the extent, other governmental jurisdictions are legally able to participate in cooperative purchasing endeavors; the City of Greeley supports such cooperative activities. Further, it is a specific requirement of this proposal or Request for Proposal that pricing offered herein to the City of Greeley may be offered by the vendor to any other governmental jurisdiction purchasing the same products. The vendor(s) must deal directly with any governmental agency concerning the placement of purchase orders, contractual disputes, invoicing, and payment. The City of Greeley shall not be liable for any costs or damages incurred by any other entity.

Section 00120

BID PROPOSAL

PROJECT: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

The Undersigned, having become familiar with the local conditions affecting the cost of the work, plans, drawings, and specifications attached herewith, and with advertisement for bids, the form of bid and proposal, form of bond, all of which are issued and attached and on file in the office of the Project Manager, hereby bid and propose to furnish all the labor, materials, necessary tools, and equipment and all utility and transportation service necessary to perform and complete in a workmanlike manner all of the work required in connection with the construction of the items listed on the bidding schedule in accordance with the plans and specifications as prepared by the City of Greeley, Colorado, for the sums set forth in the Bidding Schedule.

The total bid shall be the basis for establishing the amount of the Performance and Payment Bond for this project. The total bid is based on the quantities shown in the bid proposal form and the dimensions shown on the plans.

The undersigned has carefully checked the Bidding Schedule quantities against the plans and specifications before preparing this proposal and accepts the said quantities as substantially correct, both as to classification and the amounts, and as correctly listing the complete work to be done in accordance with the plans and specifications.

The undersigned, agrees to complete and file a Performance and Payment Bond and further agrees to complete the contract within one-hundred twenty (120) Calendar Days from Notice to Proceed. Official notice to proceed will not be issued until adequate Performance and Payment Bonds and other required documents are on file with the City of Greeley.

NOTE: Bidders should not add any conditions or qualifying statements to this bid as otherwise the bid may be declared irregular as being non responsive to the Invitation for bids. The following numbered Addenda have been received and the bid, as submitted, reflects any changes resulting from those Addenda: ______

ATTEST

DATE

COMPANY NAME

ΒY

SIGNATURE

TITLE

NOTICE OF PRE-BID CONFERENCE

SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

A pre-bid conference will be held:

On April 23, 2019 at 10:00 a.m., Public Works Building, 1001 9th Avenue, Greeley, CO 80631. All bidders are highly encouraged to attend.

Representatives of the City of Greeley will be present to answer questions.

Each bidder shall submit the following declaration of attendance, along with the other bid documents.

I have attended the pre-bid conference

I have not attended the pre-bid conference _____

Name of Contracting Organization

Authorized Signature

Date

NOTICE OF AWARD

DATE:

TO:

Re: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

Dear Contractor:

The City of Greeley, Colorado (hereinafter called "the Owner") has considered the bids submitted for referenced work in response to its Invitation for Bids. You are hereby notified that your bid has been accepted for items and prices stated in the Bid Schedule in the amount of \$______. You are required to execute the Contract Agreement, provide the necessary insurance certificates, the Performance and Payment Bonds within ten (10) days from the date of this Notice. If you fail to execute said Contract Agreement and furnish the necessary insurance certificates and bonds within the time allotted from this date, the Owner will be entitled to consider your rights arising out of the Owner's acceptance of your bid as abandoned and to demand payment of bid guaranty as damages. The Owner will be entitled to such other rights as may be granted by law. You are required to return an acknowledged copy of this Notice of Award and enclosures to Purchasing.

CITY OF GREELEY, COLORADO

By: Joel Hemesath

Title: Director of Public Works

ACKNOWLEDGMENT: Receipt of the foregoing Notice of Award accompanied with a Performance and Payment Bond form and a signed copy of the Contract Document is hereby acknowledged this _____ day of _____, 20____.

Bidder: _____

Ву: _____

CONTRACT BETWEEN OWNER AND DESIGN-BUILDER ON THE BASIS OF A STIPULATED PRICE

This Design-Build Contract, entered into by and between the CITY OF GREELEY, a municipal corporation of the State of Colorado, hereinafter referred to as the "City", with an address of 1000 10th Street, Greeley, Colorado and ______, a _____ corporation, with an address of ______, hereinafter referred to as the "Design/ Builder".

WITNESSETH: In consideration of monetary compensation to be paid by the Owner to the Design/Builder at the time and in the manner hereinafter provided, the said Design/Builder has agreed, and does hereby agree, to furnish all labor, tools, equipment and material and to pay for all such items and to construct in every detail, to wit:

PROJECT: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT - FA19-04-041

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises, covenants and agreements stated herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree:

Authorized Representatives: Owner and Design-Builder each hereby designates a specific individual authorized to act as representative with respect to the performance of responsibilities under this Contract. Such an individual shall have authority to transmit instructions, receive formal notices, receive information, and render decisions relative to this Contract on behalf of the respective party that the individual represents.

1. Owner's Authorized Representative:

City of Greeley Sarah Boyd– Project Manager 1001 9th Avenue, Greeley, CO 80631 sarah.boyd@greelegov.com

2. Design-Builder's Authorized Representative:

Owner and Design-Builder further agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 – THE WORK

1.01 A Scope of Work is set forth in the Request for Proposal, which is a part of the Contract Documents pursuant to Article 6 hereto. The Design-Builder shall perform all design and construction services and provide all material, equipment, tools and labor necessary to complete the Work described in and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents, on or before the Completion Deadlines specified herein. The Design Plans and Construction shall be in accordance with the Scope of Work.

ARTICLE 2 – CONTRACT TIMES

- 2.01 Time of the Essence
 - A. All time limits for Design-Builder's attainment of Milestones, if any, Substantial Completion, and completion and readiness for final payment, as stated in the Contract, are of the essence of the Contract.
 - B. Design-Builder shall attain the following Milestone(s):
 - 1. Phase 1: Conceptual Design Development and Public Meetings
 - a. Public Meetings should be completed by _____
 - b. Phase 1 Summary Report must be submitted by

2. Final Design

- a. Construction Drawings Reviews will happen at 35%, 95% and 100%
- b. Final Design Documents should be submitted to Owner by
- 3. Construction
 - a. Construction activities shall commence by ______.
 - b. Construction activities shall be completed by _____.

2.02 Liquidated Damages

A. Design-Builder and Owner recognize that time is of the essence as stated in Paragraph 2.01 above, and that Owner will suffer financial and other losses if the Work is not completed and Milestones not achieved within the times specified in Paragraph 2.01.B above, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with the Contract. The parties also recognize the delays, expense, and difficulties involved in proving, in a lawsuit or arbitration proceeding, the actual loss suffered by Owner if the Work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Design-Builder agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty):

1. Substantial Completion: Design-Builder shall pay Owner \$1000 for each day that expires after the time (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract)

specified in Paragraph 2.01.A above for Substantial Completion until the Work is substantially complete.

2. Completion of Remaining Work: After Substantial Completion, if Design-Builder shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Times (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) for completion and readiness for final payment, Design-Builder shall pay Owner \$1000 for each day that expires after such time until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.

3. Liquidated damages for failing to timely attain Substantial Completion, final completion, and Milestones (if applicable) are not additive, and will not be imposed concurrently. Liquidated damages for failing to attain Substantial Completion shall take precedence.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT PRICE

- 3.01 Stipulated Sums
 - A. Owner shall pay Design-Builder for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents the amounts that follow, subject to adjustment under the Contract:
 - 1. For all Work other than Unit Price Work, a lump sum of: \$_____.
 - B. Changes in Contract Price Based on Cost of the Work

1. If the price of Design Professional Services covered by a Change Order or an adjustment in the Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, then for such Design Professional Services (exclusive of reimbursable expenses, if any) the Engineer, Project Design Professional, or other design entity performing the Design Professional Services (regardless of tier) may invoice no more than the direct labor cost of each employee providing services.

2. If the value of Work covered by a Change Order or an adjustment in the Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, and involves Work performed under Construction Subcontracts or Design Agreements, the allowable mark-ups on lower tier invoices shall be limited as stated in Paragraph 11.05.D.2.c and d of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 4- PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 4.01 Submittal and Processing of Payments
 - Design-Builder shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 14 of the General Conditions. Owner will process Applications for Payment as provided in the General Conditions.
- 4.02 Progress Payments; Retainage
 - A. Owner shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Price on the basis of Design-Builder's Applications for Payment on or about the 30th day of

each month during performance of the Work as provided in Paragraph 4.02.B below, provided that such Applications for Payment have been submitted in a timely manner and otherwise meet the requirements of the Contract. All such payments will be measured by the Schedule of Values established as provided in the General Conditions (and in the case of Unit Price Work based on the number of units completed) or, in the event there is no Schedule of Values, as provided elsewhere in the Contract.

B. Prior to Substantial Completion, progress payments will be made in an amount equal to the work completed less 5% retainage.

4.03 Final Payment

 Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.06 of the General Conditions, Owner shall pay the remainder of the Contract Price.

ARTICLE 5 -- DESIGN-BUILDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 5.01 Representations
 - A. Design-Builder makes the following representations for Owner's reliance:

1. Design-Builder has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents, and any data and reference items identified in the Contract Documents.

2. Design-Builder has visited the Site, conducted a thorough, alert visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.

3. Design-Builder is familiar with and is satisfied as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.

4. Design-Builder has carefully studied all: (a) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site, and all drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site, if any, that Owner has identified or made available to Design-Builder, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings, and (b) reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site, that Owner has identified or made available to Design-Builder, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.

5. Design-Builder has considered the information known to Design-Builder itself, and to Construction Subcontractors and Project Design Professionals that Design-Builder has selected as of the Effective Date; information commonly known to design professionals, design-builders, and contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Contract Documents; and the Site-related reports and drawings (if any) identified in the Contract Documents or otherwise made available to Design-Builder, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (a) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (b) the

means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Design-Builder; and (c) Design-Builder's safety precautions and programs.

6. Based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, Design-Builder agrees that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary prior to entry into the Contract at the Contract Price, subject to the Contract Times.

7. Design-Builder is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.

8. Design-Builder has given Owner written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Design-Builder has discovered in the Contract Documents, and the written response from Owner is acceptable to Design-Builder.

9. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.

10. Design-Builder's entry into this Contract constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Design-Builder that without exception all prices in the Agreement are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 6 -- CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- 6.01 Contents
 - A. The Contract Documents consist of the following:
 - 1. Section 00110: Invitation for Bid
 - 2. Section 00120: Bid Proposal
 - 3. Section 00160: Pre-bid meeting
 - 4. Section 00210: Notice of Award
 - 5. Section 00310: Contract
 - 6. Section 00320: Performance Bond
 - 7. Section 00330: Payment Bond
 - 8. Section 00340: Certificate of Insurance
 - 9. Section 00350: Lien Waiver Release
 - 10. Section 00360: Debarment/Suspension Certification Statement
 - 11. Section 00410: Notice to Proceed
 - 12. Section 00420: Project Manager Notification

- 15. Section 00430: Certificate of Substantial Completion
- 16. Section 00440: Final Completion
- 17. Section 00510: General Conditions of the Contract
- 18. Section 00520: Subcontractors List
- B. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 7 – MISCELLANEOUS

- 7.01 Terms
 - A. Terms used in this Agreement will have the meanings stated in the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions.
- 7.02 Assignment of Contract
 - A. Unless expressly agreed to elsewhere in the Contract, no assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on the other party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, money that may become due and money that is due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract.

7.03 Successors and Assigns

A. Owner and Design-Builder each binds itself, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, and its successors, assigns, and legal representatives, in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract.

7.04 Severability

- A. Any provision or part of the Contract held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation shall be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions shall continue to be valid and binding upon Owner and Design-Builder, who agree that the Contract shall be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.
- 7.05 Design-Builder's Certifications
 - A. Design-Builder certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 7.05:

1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution;

2. "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;

3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and

4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this instrument to be executed as of the day and year first above written.

| City of Greeley, Colorado: | | Design Builder: | |
|--|--------|----------------------|--|
| Approved as to Substance | | | |
| By: Manager-Roy Otto | City | Authorized Signature | |
| Reviewed as to Legal Form OFFICE OF THE CITY ATTORNEY | | Printed Name | |
| By: Attorney-Doug Marek | _ City | Title | |
| Certification of Contract Funds Availability | | | |
| By: Director of Finance-Renee Wheeler | | | |

PERFORMANCE BOND

Bond No._____

KNOWN ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: that

| (Firm) | | |
|-----------------|---|-------------------------|
| (Address) | | - |
| (an Individual) | , (a Partnership), (a Corporation), hereinafter referred to | as "the Principal", and |
| (Firm) | | |
| (Address) | | |

hereinafter referred to as "the Surety", are held and firmly bound unto the CITY OF GREELEY, 1000 10th Street, Greeley, CO. 80631, a Municipal Corporation, hereinafter referred to as "the Owner" in the penal sum of _______

in lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these present.

THE CONDITIONS OF THIS OBLIGATION are such that whereas the Principal entered into a certain Contract Agreement with the Owner, dated the _____ day of _____, 20____, a copy of which is hereto attached and made a part hereof for the performance of City of Greeley Project,

SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall well, truly and faithfully perform its duties, all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions and agreements of said Contract Agreement during the original term thereof, and any extensions thereof which may be granted by the Owner, with or without Notice to the Surety and during the life of the guaranty period, and if he shall satisfy all claims and demands incurred under such Contract Agreement, and shall fully indemnify and save harmless the Owner from all cost and damages which it may suffer by reason of failure to do so, and shall reimburse and repay the Owner all outlay and expense which the Owner may incur in making good any default, and then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract Agreement or to the work to be performed thereunder or the specifications accompanying the same shall in any way affect its obligation on this bond; and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract Agreement or to the work or to the specifications.

Performance Bond Page 2

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this instrument is executed this _____ day of _____, 20____.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the Owner and Contractor shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claims may be unsatisfied.

| IN PRESENCE OF: | PRINCIPAL |
|--------------------|----------------|
| | Ву: |
| | |
| (Corporate Seal) | (Address) |
| IN PRESENCE OF: | OTHER PARTNERS |
| | Ву: |
| | Ву: |
| | Ву: |
| IN PRESENCE OF: | SURETY |
| (Attorney-in-Fact) | Ву: |
| | |
| (SURETY SEAL) | (Address) |

NOTE: Date of Bond must not be prior to date of Contract Agreement. If Contractor is Partnership, all partners should execute bond.

IMPORTANT: Surety Company must be authorized to transact business in the State of Colorado and be acceptable to the Owner.

PAYMENT BOND

Bond No._____

KNOWN ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENT: that (Firm)

(Address)_____

(an Individual), (a Partnership), (a Corporation), hereinafter referred to as "the Principal", and (Firm)

(Address)_____

hereinafter referred to as "the Surety", are held and firmly bound unto the CITY OF GREELEY, 1000 10th Street, Greeley, Co. 80631, a Municipal Corporation, hereinafter referred to as "the Owner", in the penal sum of

in

lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

THE CONDITIONS OF THIS OBLIGATION are such that whereas the Principal entered into a certain Contract Agreement with the Owner, dated the _____ day of _____, 20_____, a copy of which is hereto attached and made a part hereof for the performance of

SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall make payment to all persons, firms, subcontractors and corporations furnishing materials for or performing labor in the prosecution of the work provided for in such Contract Agreement, and any equipment and tools, consumed, rented or used in connection with the construction of such work and all insurance premiums on said work, and for all labor, performed in such work whether by subcontractor or otherwise, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract Agreement or to the work to be performed thereunder or the specifications accompanying the same shall in any way affect its obligation on this bond; and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract Agreement or to the work or to the specifications.

Payment Bond Page 2

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this instrument is executed this _____ day of _____, 20____.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the Owner and Contractor shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claim may be unsatisfied.

| IN | PRESENCE | OF: | |
|----|----------|-----|--|
| | | | |

PRINCIPAL

| | Ву: |
|--------------------|----------------|
| | |
| (Corporate Seal) | (Address) |
| IN PRESENCE OF: | OTHER PARTNERS |
| | Ву: |
| | Ву: |
| | Ву: |
| IN PRESENCE OF: | SURETY |
| (Attorney-in-Fact) | Ву: |
| | |
| | (Addross) |
| (SURETY SEAL) | (Address) |

NOTE: Date of bond must not be prior to date of Contract Agreement. If Contractor is Partnership, all partners should execute Bond.

IMPORTANT: Surety Company must be authorized to transact business in the State of Colorado and be acceptable to the Owner.

| • | #: 1217 | • | | GREC | | DATE (MI | M/DD/YYYY) |
|--|----------------------|---|---|----------------------------|--|---------------------|---|
| ACORD _M CERT | IFIC | CATE OF LIA | BILLITI | 1 20K | ANCE | 05/14 | /2013 |
| THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MA CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIV BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSUR REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AN | ELY OR ANCE D | R NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXT DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A | TEND OR ALTER T | HE COVERA | GE AFFORDED BY THE | POLIC | IES |
| IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is the terms and conditions of the policy, certificate holder in lieu of such endors | certain | policies may require an end | | | | | |
| PRODUCER | | | CONTACT NAME: | | | | |
| ABC Insurance Company | | | PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): | | FAX (A/C, No): | | |
| P. O. Box 1234 Anywhere, USA | | | E-MAIL ADDRESS: PRODUCER | | | | |
| Anywhere, USA | | | CUSTOMER ID #: | | | | |
| INSURED Sample Certificate | | | INSURER A : Financi | | AFFORDING COVERAGE | | NAIC # |
| | | | INSURER C : | | | | |
| | | | INSURER D : | | | | |
| | | | INSURER E : | | | | |
| | | | INSURER F : | | | | |
| | | TE NUMBER: | | | REVISION NUMBER: | | |
| THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQU CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PER EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH PA | IREMENT TAIN, THE | T, TERM OR CONDITION OF AN' IE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY T | Y CONTRACT OR OTH HE POLICIES DESCRI | ER DOCUMEN BED HEREIN I | IT WITH RESPECT TO WHIC | CH THIS | |
| INSR LTR TYPE OF INSURANCE | addl Sue Insr Wvi | BR /D POLICY NUMBER | POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY) | POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY) | LIMIT | s | |
| GENERAL LIABILITY | | | | | EACH OCCURRENCE DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence) | \$1,000 \$100,0 | |
| | | | | | MED EXP (Any one person) | \$5,000 | |
| | | | | | PERSONAL & ADV INJURY | \$1,000 | |
| | | | | | GENERAL AGGREGATE | \$2,000 | |
| GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER: | | | | | PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG | \$ 2,000 | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, |
| | | | | | COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident) | ^{\$} 1,000 | 0,000 |
| ALL OWNED AUTOS | | | | | BODILY INJURY (Per person) | \$ | |
| SCHEDULED AUTOS | | | | | BODILY INJURY (Per accident) PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident) | \$ | |
| X NON-OWNED AUTOS | | | | | | \$ \$ | |
| UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR | | | | | EACH OCCURRENCE | \$ | |
| EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE | | | | | AGGREGATE | \$ | |
| DEDUCTIBLE | | | | | | \$ | |
| RETENTION \$ WORKERS COMPENSATION | | | | | X WC STATU- TORY LIMITS ER | \$ | |
| AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY Y / N ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE | | | | | TORY LIMITS ER E.L. EACH ACCIDENT | \$100,0 | 000 |
| (Mandatory in NH) | N/A | | | | E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE | | |
| If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below | | | | | E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT | \$500,0 | |
| | | | | | | , | |
| DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHIC City of Greeley is named as Addition Work Compensation. This insurance | al Insu | ured on General Liability. | Waiver of subro | gation is in | | | |
| CERTIFICATE HOLDER | | | CANCELLATION | | | | |
| City of Greeley 1000 10th St Greeley, CO 80631-3808 | | | SHOULD ANY OF T | DATE THEREO | ESCRIBED POLICIES BE CA F, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVE Y PROVISIONS. | | |
| | | | AUTHORIZED REPRESE | NTATIVE | | | |
| | | | ©1 | 988-2009 AC | ORD CORPORATION. A | Il right | s reserved. |

LIEN WAIVER RELEASE

TO: City of Greeley, Colorado (hereinafter referred to as "the OWNER".)

FROM:

(hereinafter referred to as "the CONTRACTOR")

PROJECT: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

1. The CONTRACTOR does hereby release all Mechanic's Liens Rights, Miller Act Claim (40 USCA 270), Stop Notice, Equitable Liens and Labor and Material Bond Rights resulting from labor and/or materials, subcontract work, equipment or other work, rents, services or supplies heretofore furnished in and for the construction, design, improvement, alteration, additions to or repair of the above described project.

2. This release is given for and in consideration of the sum of \$ and other good and valuable consideration. If no dollar consideration is herein recited, it is acknowledged that other adequate consideration has been received by the CONTRACTOR for this release.

3. In further consideration of the payment made or to be made as above set forth, and to induce the OWNER to make said payment, the CONTRACTOR agrees to defend and hold harmless the OWNER, employees, agents and assigns from any claim or claims hereinafter made by the CONTRACTOR and/or its material suppliers, subcontractors or employees, servants, agents or assigns of such persons against the project. The CONTRACTOR agrees to indemnify or reimburse all persons so relying upon this release for any and all sums, including attorney's fees and costs, which may be incurred as the result of any such claims.

4. It is acknowledged that the designation of the above project constitutes an adequate description of the property and improvements for which the CONTRACTOR has received consideration for this release.

5. It is further warranted and represented that all such claims against the CONTRACTOR or the CONTRACTOR's subcontractors and/or material suppliers have been paid or that arrangements, satisfactory to the OWNER and CONTRACTOR, have been made for such payments.

6. It is acknowledged that this release is for the benefit of and may be relied upon by the OWNER, the CONTRACTOR, and construction lender and the principal and surety on any labor and material bond for the project.

Lien Waiver Release Page 2

7. In addition to the foregoing, this instrument shall constitute a *** (full, final and complete) ***(partial) release of all rights, claims and demands of the CONTRACTOR against the OWNER arising out of or pertaining to the above referenced project. If partial, all rights and claims on the project are released up to and including the day of Month, 20.

| Dated this | day of | , 20 | |
|------------------------|---------------------|----------------|---------|
| CONTRACTOR | | | |
| Ву: | | | |
| Title: | | | |
| STATE OF |))ss.) | | |
| The foregoing instrume | nt was acknowledged | before me this | day of, |
| 20 by | | | |
| My Commission expires | : | | |
| | | Notary Public | |
| ***Strike when not app | olicable | | |

SECTION 00360 SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

Debarment/Suspension Certification Statement

The proposer certifies that neither it nor its principals are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal, State, County, Municipal or any other department or agency thereof. The proposer certifies that it will provide immediate written notice to the City if at any time the proposer learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstance.

| DUNS # (Optional) | |
|----------------------|--|
| Name of Organization | |
| Address | |
| Authorized Signature | |
| Title | |
| Date | |

NOTICE TO PROCEED

Month , 20

TO: NAME

PROJECT: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

To Whom It May Concern:

You are hereby notified to commence work on the above-referenced project in accordance with the Contract Agreement dated Month $\,$, 20 $\,$.

You are to complete this project by Month , 20

CITY OF GREELEY, COLORADO

By: _____

Title: _____

Signature

SECTION 00420

PROJECT MANAGER NOTIFICATION

_____, 20_____

TO:

PROJECT: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

The Owner hereby designates ______ as its Project Manager and authorizes this individual, under the authority of the Director of Public Works to make all necessary and proper decisions with reference to the project. Contract interpretations, change orders and other requests for clarification or instruction shall be directed to the Project Manager. The Director of Public Works shall be authorized to bind the Owner with respect to any decision made in accordance with the contract document.

SECTION 00430

CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

TO: CONTRACTOR

PROJECT: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

Project or designated portion shall include: Describe Scope.

The work performed under this contract has been reviewed and found to be substantially complete. The Date of Substantial Completion of the Project or portion thereof designated above is hereby established as Month , 20 .

The date of commencement of applicable warranties required by the Contract Documents is stipulated in Section 00440 - Certificate of Final Acceptance.

DEFINITION OF DATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

The Date of Substantial Completion of the Work or designated portion thereof is the date certified by the Project Manager when construction is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so the Owner can occupy or utilize the Work or designated portion thereof for the use for which it is intended, as expressed in the Contract Documents.

A list of items to be completed or corrected, prepared by the Contractor and verified and amended by the Project Manager is attached hereto. The failure to include any items on such list does not alter the responsibility of the Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. The date of commencement of warranties for items on the attached list is as stipulated in Section 00440 – Certificate of Final Acceptance.

The Owner shall operate and maintain the Work or portion of the Work described above from the Date of Substantial Completion and be responsible for all costs associated with the completed work excluding cost related to warrantee work. The Contractor will complete or correct the Work on the list of items attached hereto within days from the above Date of Substantial Completion.

Contractor

Owner

(Note--Owner's and Contractor's legal and insurance counsel should review and determine insurance requirements and coverage; Contractor shall secure consent of surety company, if any.)

SECTION 00440

CERTIFICATE OF FINAL ACCEPTANCE

TO: CONTRACTOR

PROJECT NAME: SWANSON/KIWANIS PLAYGROUND REPLACEMENT-FA19-04-041

The work performed under this contract has been reviewed and found to meet the definition of final acceptance. This Certificate of Final Acceptance applies to the whole of the work.

The Date of Final Acceptance of the Project designated above is hereby established as: Month , 20 at 2:00 pm. This date is also the date of commencement of applicable warranties associated with the Project described above and as required by the Contract Documents.

DEFINITION OF DATE OF FINAL ACCEPTANCE

The Date of Final Acceptance of the Work is the date certified by the City of Greeley's Project Manager when the work is 100% complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, as amended by change order(s), or as amended below:

Amendment to the Certificate of Final Completion (if any): Decribe Ammendments.

The Contractor and/or the City Of Greeley shall define any claims or requests for additional compensation above (or as attachments to this document).

Final Acceptance shall not be achieved until the Contractor provides the City Of Greeley with all contract specified Contractor and Sub-contractor close out documents including final lien waivers, releases, insurances, manuals, training, test results, warranties, and other documents required by the Contract Documents, as amended.

Upon issuance of the Certificate of Final Acceptance the Contractor may submit an application for payment requesting final payment for the entire Work. Liquidated damages (if any) will be assessed at this time.

Contractor's acceptance of the final payment shall constitute a waiver by the Contractor of all claims arising out of or relating to the Work; except as noted under 'Amendment to the Certificate of Final Acceptance' above.

Agreed:

| | 20 | | 20 |
|-----------------------------|------|-----------------------|------|
| Contractor's Representative | DATE | Project Manager (COG) | DATE |

EXHIBIT 1 PROPOSAL ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The offeror hereby acknowledges receipt of addenda numbers _____ through _____.

Falsifying this information is cause to deem your proposal nonresponsive and therefore ineligible for consideration. In addition, falsification of this information is cause to cancel a contract awarded based on one or both of the above preferences.

By signing below, you agree to all terms & conditions in this RFP, except where expressly described in your cover letter.

| Original Signature by Authorized Officer/Agen | t |
|---|---|
| Type or printed name of person signing | Company Name |
| Title | Phone Number |
| Vendor Mailing Address | Fax Number |
| City, State, Zip | Proposal Valid Until (at least for 90 days) |
| E-Mail Address | Website Address |
| Project Manager: | |
| Name (Printed) | Phone Number |
| Vendor Mailing Address | Fax Number |
| City, State, Zip | Email Address |

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT BETWEEN OWNER AND DESIGN-BUILDER

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTIC | LE 1 – C | Page DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY |
|-------|----------|--|
| | 1.01 | Defined Terms |
| | 1.02 | Terminology |
| | | PRELIMINARY MATTERS |
| | 2.01 | Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance |
| | 2.02 | Copies of Documents |
| | 2.03 | Conceptual Documents |
| | 2.04 | Before Starting the Work |
| | 2.05 | Authorized Representatives |
| | 2.06 | Initial Conference |
| | 2.07 | Review of Schedules |
| | 2.08 | Electronic Transmittals |
| ARTIC | LE 3 – C | OCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE |
| | 3.01 | Contract Documents |
| | 3.02 | Reference Standards9 |
| | 3.03 | Resolving Discrepancies |
| | 3.04 | Ownership and Reuse of Documents10 |
| ARTIC | LE 4 – C | COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK11 |
| | 4.01 | Commencement of Contract Times11 |
| | 4.02 | Starting the Work11 |
| | 4.03 | Progress Schedule |
| | 4.04 | Delays in Design-Builder's Progress11 |
| ARTIC | LE 5 – S | TTE; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL |
| | 5.01 | Availability of Lands |
| | 5.02 | Use of Site and Other Areas |
| | 5.03 | Reference Points |
| | 5.04 | Differing Site Conditions |
| | 5.05 | Underground Facilities |

| 5 | 5.06 | Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site | . 16 |
|--------|----------|---|------|
| ARTICL | _E 6 – B | ONDS AND INSURANCE | . 17 |
| e | 6.01 | Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds | . 17 |
| e | 6.02 | Insurance—General Provisions | . 18 |
| e | 6.03 | Design-Builder's Insurance | . 19 |
| e | 6.04 | Owner's Liability Insurance | . 22 |
| e | 6.05 | Property Insurance | . 22 |
| e | 6.06 | Waiver of Rights | . 24 |
| e | 6.07 | Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds | . 25 |
| ARTICL | _E 7 – D | ESIGN-BUILDER'S RESPONSIBILITIES | . 25 |
| 7 | 7.01 | Design Professional Services | . 25 |
| 7 | 7.02 | Construction | . 25 |
| 7 | 7.03 | Supervision and Superintendence of Construction | . 25 |
| 7 | 7.04 | Labor; Working Hours | . 26 |
| 7 | 7.05 | Services, Materials, and Equipment | . 26 |
| 7 | 7.06 | "Or Equals" and Substitutions | . 26 |
| 7 | 7.07 | Concerning Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others | . 27 |
| 7 | 7.08 | Patent Fees and Royalties | . 28 |
| 7 | 7.09 | Permits and Utility Charges | . 29 |
| 7 | 7.10 | Taxes | . 29 |
| 7 | 7.11 | Laws and Regulations | . 29 |
| 7 | 7.12 | Record Documents | . 29 |
| 7 | 7.13 | Safety and Protection | . 30 |
| 7 | 7.14 | Safety Representative | . 31 |
| 7 | 7.15 | Hazard Communication Programs | . 31 |
| 7 | 7.16 | Emergencies | . 31 |
| 7 | 7.17 | Post-Construction Phase | . 31 |
| 7 | 7.18 | Design-Builder's General Warranty and Guarantee | . 31 |
| 7 | 7.19 | Indemnification | . 32 |
| ARTICL | _E 8 — S | UBMITTALS | . 32 |
| 8 | 8.01 | Design-Builder's Preparation of Submittals | . 32 |
| 8 | 8.02 | Owner's Review of Submittals | . 33 |

| ARTICLE 9 - | OTHER CONSTRUCTION | 34 |
|-------------|---|--------|
| 9.01 | Other Work | 34 |
| 9.02 | Coordination | 35 |
| 9.03 | Legal Relationships | 35 |
| ARTICLE 10 | – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES | 36 |
| 10.02 | General | 36 |
| 10.02 | Insurance Error! Bookmark not de | fined. |
| 10.03 | Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities | 38 |
| 10.04 | Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition | 38 |
| 10.05 | Owner's Site Representative | 38 |
| 10.06 | Owner's Consultants and Managers | 38 |
| 10.07 | ' Safety Programs | 39 |
| 10.08 | Permits and Approvals | 39 |
| ARTICLE 11 | – AMENDING THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; CHANGES IN THE WORK | 39 |
| 11.02 | Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents | 39 |
| 11.02 | Authorized Changes in the Work | 39 |
| 11.03 | Unauthorized Changes in the Work | 40 |
| 11.04 | Changes Involving the Design | 40 |
| 11.05 | Change of Contract Price | 40 |
| 11.06 | 6 Change of Contract Times | 41 |
| 11.07 | ' Execution of Change Orders | 41 |
| 11.08 | 8 Notice to Sureties | 41 |
| ARTICLE 12 | - COST OF THE WORK ADJUSTMENTS; UNIT PRICE WORK | 41 |
| 12.02 | Cost of the Work | 41 |
| 12.02 | 2 Unit Price Work | 44 |
| ARTICLE 13 | - TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE CONSTRUCTION | 45 |
| 13.02 | Access to Construction | 45 |
| 13.02 | 2 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals | 45 |
| 13.03 | Uncovering Construction | 46 |
| 13.04 | Defective Construction | 46 |
| 13.05 | Owner May Correct Defective Construction | 47 |
| 13.06 | o Costs | 47 |

| 13.07 | Owner's Acceptance of Defective Construction | 47 |
|--------------|--|----|
| 13.08 | Owner May Stop Construction | 47 |
| ARTICLE 14 - | – PAYMENTS TO DESIGN-BUILDER; COMPLETION | 48 |
| 14.01 | Progress Payments | 48 |
| 14.02 | Design-Builder's Warranty of Title | 50 |
| 14.03 | Substantial Completion | 50 |
| 14.04 | Partial Use or Occupancy | 51 |
| 14.05 | Final Inspection | 51 |
| 14.06 | Final Payment | 51 |
| 14.07 | Waiver of Claims | 52 |
| 14.08 | Correction Period | 52 |
| ARTICLE 15 - | – SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION | 53 |
| 15.01 | Owner May Suspend Work | 53 |
| 15.02 | Owner May Terminate for Cause | 53 |
| 15.03 | Owner May Terminate for Convenience | 54 |
| 15.04 | Design-Builder May Stop Work or Terminate | 54 |
| ARTICLE 16 - | – DISPUTES | 55 |
| 16.01 | Methods and Procedures | 55 |
| ARTICLE 17 - | – MISCELLANEOUS | 55 |
| 17.01 | Giving Notice | 56 |
| 17.02 | Computation of Times | 56 |
| 17.03 | Cumulative Remedies | 56 |
| 17.04 | Limitation of Damages | 56 |
| 17.05 | No Waiver | 57 |
| 17.06 | Survival of Obligations | 57 |
| 17.07 | Controlling Law | 57 |
| 17.08 | Headings | 57 |

SECTION 00510

CITY OF GREELEY GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE DESIGN BUILD CONTRACT

ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Contract Documents and printed with initial capital letters, the following terms have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - 1. *Addenda:* Written or graphic instruments issued by Owner prior to the opening of Proposals which clarify, correct, or change the Request for Qualifications, Request for Proposals, or the proposed Contract Documents, including the Conceptual Documents.
 - 2. *Agreement:* The written instrument, executed by Owner and Design-Builder, that sets forth the Contract Price and Contract Times, identifies the parties, and designates the specific items that are Contract Documents.
 - 3. *Application for Payment:* The form which is to be used by Design-Builder during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 4. *Authorized Representative:* The individual designated by a party to represent it with respect to this Contract, as indicated in the Agreement.
 - 5. *Change Order:* A document which is signed by Design-Builder and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work, or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or other revision to the Contract, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.
 - 6. *Claim:* A demand or assertion by Owner or Design-Builder seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. A request or proposal for a Change Order is not a Claim.
 - 7. *Conceptual Documents:* The documents prepared by or for the Owner to describe the Work to be performed, issued to Proposers during the design-builder selection process, and expressly identified in the Agreement.
 - 8. Constituent of Concern: Asbestos, petroleum, radioactive materials, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), hazardous waste, and any substance, product, waste, or other material of any nature whatsoever that is or becomes listed, regulated, or addressed pursuant to (a) the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, 42 U.S.C. §§9601 et seq. ("CERCLA"); (b) the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, 49 U.S.C. §§5101 et seq.; (c) the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. §§6901 et seq.; (e) the Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. §§2601 et seq.; (e) the Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. §§1251 et seq.; (f) the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.;

or (g) any other Laws or Regulations regulating, relating to, or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning, any hazardous, toxic, or dangerous waste, substance, or material.

- 9. *Construction:* The part of the Work that consists generally of making physical improvements at the Site, and is the result of performing or furnishing of labor, the furnishing and incorporating of materials and equipment into the Work (including any correction of defective Construction), and the furnishing of services (other than Design Professional Services) and documents, all as required by the Contract Documents and Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, as duly modified.
- 10. *Construction Drawings:* Documents prepared by or for Design-Builder, and approved by Owner for purposes of allowing Design-Builder to proceed with the Construction or specific portions of the Construction, and consisting of drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data that graphically show the scope, extent, and character of the Construction (or specific portions of the Construction) to be performed by or for Design-Builder. Construction Drawings are not Contract Documents.
- 11. *Construction Specifications:* Documents prepared by or for Design-Builder, and approved by Owner for purposes of allowing Design-Builder to proceed with the Construction or a specific portion of the Construction, and consisting of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards, workmanship, and administrative procedures as applied to the Construction (or a specific portion of the Construction). Construction Specifications are not Contract Documents.
- 12. Construction Subcontract: A written agreement between Design-Builder and a Construction Subcontractor for provision of all or a portion of the Construction, and any delegated Design Professional Services.
- 13. Construction Subcontractor: An individual or entity (other than a Supplier) having a direct contract with Design-Builder or with any other Construction Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Construction, and any delegated Design Professional Services.
- 14. *Contract:* The entire and integrated written agreement between Owner and Design-Builder concerning the Work.
- 15. *Contract Documents:* Those items so designated in the Agreement, and which together comprise the Contract.
- 16. *Contract Price:* The money that Owner has agreed to pay Design-Builder for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 17. *Contract Times:* The numbers of days or the dates stated in the Agreement to (a) achieve Milestones, if any; (b) achieve Substantial Completion; and (c) complete the Work.
- 18. *Design-Builder:* The individual or entity with which Owner has contracted for performance of the Work, as designated in the Agreement.
- 19. *Design Professional Services:* That part of the Work comprised of the furnishing of engineering, surveying, architecture, and other design services, and including but not limited to providing research, analysis, and conclusions regarding engineering and related matters; exercising professional judgment with respect to technical issues; the preparation of plans, reports, calculations, models, schematics, drawings, specifications,

Design Submittals, the Construction Drawings, Construction Specifications, and other instruments of service; other services included in the Contract Documents and required to be performed by or under the responsible charge of licensed design professionals; and the review of shop drawings, observation of construction, response to requests for information or interpretation, analysis of the technical aspects of Change Orders, and other engineering and related professional services provided by or for licensed design professionals during Construction.

- 20. *Design Agreement:* A written agreement between Design-Builder and a design firm or entity for provision of Design Professional Services.
- 21. *Design Submittal:* A Submittal that pursuant to Laws and Regulations or this Contract must be prepared by or under the supervision of a licensed engineer or other licensed design professional, including drawings, specifications, Construction Drawings, Construction Specifications, and revisions to such documents (but not including Record Documents).
- 22. *Effective Date of the Contract:* The date indicated in the Agreement on which the Contract becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated it means the date on which the Agreement is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.
- 23. *Engineer:* The Project Design Professional identified as Engineer in the Agreement, and engaged by Design-Builder to provide engineering and related professional services under a Design Agreement.
- 24. *Hazardous Environmental Condition:* The presence at the Site of Constituents of Concern in such quantities or circumstances that may present a danger to persons or property exposed thereto. The presence at the Site of materials that are necessary for the execution of the Work, or that are to be incorporated in the Work, and that are controlled and contained pursuant to industry practices, Laws and Regulations, and the requirements of the Contract, does not establish a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 25. *Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations:* Any and all applicable laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, binding resolutions, codes, decrees, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 26. *Liens:* Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Contract-related funds, real property, or personal property.
- 27. *Milestone:* A principal event in the performance of the Work that the Contract requires Design-Builder to achieve by an intermediate completion date or by a time prior to Substantial Completion of Construction.
- 28. *Notice of Award:* The written notice by Owner to a Proposer stating that Owner will enter into the design-build contract with the Proposer.
- 29. *Notice to Proceed*: A written notice by Owner to Design-Builder fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Design-Builder shall start to perform the Work.
- 30. *Owner:* The individual or entity with which Design-Builder has contracted regarding the Work, and which has agreed to pay Design-Builder for the performance of the Work, pursuant to the terms of the Contract.

- 31. *Owner's Consultant:* An individual or entity with which the Owner has contracted to furnish services (typically including planning, preparation of Conceptual Documents, and advisory services) to Owner with respect to the Project, and which is identified as such in the Agreement.
- 32. *Owner's Site Representative:* A representative of Owner at the Site, as indicated in Paragraph 10.05.
- 33. *Project:* The total undertaking to be accomplished for Owner by engineers, consultants, Design-Builder, subcontractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, start-up, and commissioning, and of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents is a part.
- 34. *Project Design Professionals:* The Engineer and any other independent entities or individuals, or employees of Design-Builder, engaged by Design-Builder or a Construction Subcontractor to provide Design Professional Services with respect to a portion of the Work.
- 35. *Proposal:* The documents submitted by Design-Builder in response to the Request for Proposals, setting forth technical concepts, proposed prices, and other conditions for the Work to be performed, and stating any proposed revisions, modifications, clarifications, exceptions, or supplements to the proposed Contract Documents.
- 36. *Proposal Amendment:* A Contract Document that is prepared after submittal of Design-Builder's Proposal; identifies mutually agreed revisions, modifications, exceptions, supplements, and clarifications to the Proposal or proposed Contract Documents; and is executed by Owner and Design-Builder.
- 37. *Proposer:* An entity that submits a Statement of Qualifications or Proposal to Owner.
- 38. *Record Documents:* The record copy of all Construction Drawings, Construction Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, and approved Submittals maintained by Design-Builder at the Site, including any annotations to such documents made by Design-Builder during Construction.
- 39. *Record Drawings and Record Specifications:* Documents depicting the completed Project, or a specific portion of the completed Project, based on or comprised of the Record Documents delivered to Owner by Design-Builder at the completion of the Construction.
- 40. *Request for Proposals:* The document prepared by or for Owner specifying and describing Owner's objectives, the procedures to be followed in preparing and submitting a Proposal, and the process for evaluating Proposals and awarding a contract.
- 41. *Request for Qualifications:* The document prepared by or for Owner requesting that Proposers submit a Statement of Qualifications with respect to their candidacy for selection as Design-Builder.
- 42. *Schedule of Values:* A schedule, prepared and maintained by Design-Builder, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work, and used as the basis for reviewing Design-Builder's Applications for Payment.
- 43. *Site:* Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which Construction is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements, and such other lands furnished by Owner which are designated for use of Design-Builder.

- 44. *Statement of Qualifications:* The document submitted by a Proposer in response to the Request for Qualifications, including any completed forms, attachments, and exhibits.
- 45. *Submittal*: A written or graphic document, prepared by or for Design-Builder, which the Contract Documents require the Design-Builder to submit to the Owner. Submittals may include reports, preliminary drawings and specifications, cost estimates, proposed Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, progress schedules, cash flow projections, Schedules of Values, shop drawings, product data, samples, delegated designs, certifications, proposed modifications to the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, results of source quality control testing and inspections, results of field or Site quality control testing and evaluations, sustainable design information, information on special procedures, operations and maintenance data, sustainable design closeout information, record documents, required by the Contract Documents. Submittals, whether approved or accepted by Owner or not, are not Contract Documents. Claims, notices, Change Orders, Applications for Payment, and requests for information/interpretation are not Submittals.
- 46. Substantial Completion: The time at which the Construction (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where it is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Construction (or the specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Construction refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 47. *Supplementary Conditions:* The part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 48. *Supplier:* A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, or vendor having a direct contract with Design-Builder or with any Construction Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Design-Builder or a Construction Subcontractor, and any lessor of rental equipment used by Design-Builder or a Construction Subcontractor during Construction at the Site.
- 49. *Technical Data*: Data contained in boring logs, recorded measurements of subsurface water levels, laboratory test results, and other factual, objective information regarding (a) subsurface conditions at the Site, (b) physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities), or (c) environmental conditions at the Site, that are set forth in any geotechnical or environmental report prepared for the Project and relied upon by Design-Builder in agreeing to a price (either stipulated, or a Guaranteed Maximum Price) that includes Construction.
- 50. Underground Facilities: All underground lines, pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or systems, including but not limited to those that produce, transmit, distribute, or convey telephone or other communications, cable television, fiber optic transmissions, power, electricity, light, heat, gases, oil, crude products, liquid petroleum products, water, steam, waste, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, fire or police signal systems, or traffic or other control systems; and any encasements containing such facilities or systems.

- 51. Underground Facilities Data: Information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents or otherwise provided to Design-Builder by Owner with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
- 52. *Unit Price Work:* Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 53. *Work:* The entire design and construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be performed or furnished by Design-Builder under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or furnishing Design Professional Services and Construction required by the Contract Documents and all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such Design Professional Services and Construction; furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such Construction; and related services such as testing, start-up, and commissioning, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 54. *Work Change Directive:* A written directive to Design-Builder, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, signed by Owner, ordering an addition, deletion or revision in the Work.

1.02 Terminology

- A. The words and terms discussed in Paragraph 1.02.B are not defined terms that require initial capital letters, but when used in the Contract Documents have the indicated meanings.
- B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives:
 - 1. The word "day" shall constitute a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.
 - 2. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Construction" refers to Construction that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it does not conform to the Contract Documents, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, reference standard, test or approval referred to in the Contract Documents, or has been damaged prior to Owner's final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion) provided that the defect was not caused by Owner.
 - 3. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
 - 4. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials or equipment or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
 - 5. The words "perform" or "provide" when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
 - 6. When "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide" is not used in connection with services, materials, or equipment in a context clearly requiring an obligation of Design-Builder, "provide" is implied.
 - 7. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a wellknown technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with that meaning.

ARTICLE 2 – PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance
 - A. *Bonds:* When Design-Builder delivers the executed Agreements to Owner, Design-Builder shall also deliver to Owner such Bonds as Design-Builder may be required to furnish in accordance with Paragraph 6.01.A.
 - B. *Evidence of Insurance*: Before any Work is started, Design-Builder and Owner shall each deliver to the other those certificates of insurance that Design-Builder and Owner respectively are required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 6.
- 2.02 *Copies of Documents*
 - A. Owner shall furnish to Design-Builder four printed copies of the Contract (including one fully executed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
 - B. Owner shall maintain and safeguard at least one original printed record version of the Contract. Owner shall make such original printed record version of the Contract available to Design-Builder for review.
- 2.03 Conceptual Documents
 - A. Design-Builder's Review of Conceptual Documents:
 - 1. Design-Builder acknowledges that the Conceptual Documents furnished by Owner are preliminary and incomplete, and subject to stated limitations and reservations.
 - 2. Design-Builder shall carefully review, analyze, and verify the contents and suitability of the Conceptual Documents before proceeding with the Work (including but not limited to the Design Professional Services).
 - 3. Design-Builder shall promptly report in writing to Owner any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy that Design-Builder may discover in the Conceptual Documents, whether during such review or at any later point.
 - 4. Upon receipt of a report from Design-Builder that there is a conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Conceptual Documents, Owner shall either provide a written interpretation, clarification, or correction to Design-Builder, or authorize Design-Builder to correct or resolve the issue under a Change Order providing an equitable adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price, or both.
 - 5. Design-Builder shall not proceed with any Work affected by a reported conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Conceptual Documents until the issue is resolved.
 - B. Owner shall not be responsible for any deficiency in the Conceptual Documents that Design-Builder does not discover or report to Owner.
 - C. Subject to the foregoing review and reporting obligations, Design-Builder may use the Conceptual Documents as a partial basis for performing or furnishing Design Professional Services, including the preparation of Design Submittals such as the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, but despite any such use of the Conceptual Documents the Design-Builder nonetheless shall be responsible to Owner for the quality and soundness of the Design Professional Services.

2.04 Before Starting the Work

- A. *Preliminary Schedules:* Within 10 days after commencement of the Contract Times (unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents), Design-Builder shall submit the following to Owner for Owner's timely review:
 - 1. A preliminary progress schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract Documents;
 - 2. A preliminary schedule of Submittals (including Design Submittals) which will list each required Submittal and the times for submitting, reviewing, and processing each Submittal;
 - 3. A preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which will include quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work; and
 - 4. A preliminary cash flow projection estimating that portion of the Contract Price to be due during each month of performance.

2.05 *Authorized Representatives*

A. The Authorized Representative for each party has been designated in the Agreement. A party may change its Authorized Representative at any time by giving notice to the other party of the name, mailing and delivery addresses, e-mail address, and telephone numbers of the new Authorized Representative.

2.06 Initial Conference

A. Within 20 days after the Contract Times start to run, Design-Builder will arrange a conference attended by Owner and Design-Builder and others as appropriate to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the design concepts, schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.04.A, procedures for handling Submittals, processing Applications for Payment, maintaining required records, and other matters.

2.07 *Review of Schedules*

- A. Not less than 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment (unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents), Design-Builder will arrange a conference attended by Design-Builder, Owner, and others as appropriate to review and discuss the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.04.A. Design-Builder shall have an additional 10 days after the conference to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules for Owner's acceptance. No progress payment shall be made to Design-Builder until Design-Builder submits schedules that comply with the following requirements:
 - 1. Design-Builder's progress schedule shall provide an orderly progression of the Work to completion within any specified Milestones and the Contract Times.
 - 2. Design-Builder's schedule of Submittals shall provide a workable arrangement for submitting, reviewing, and processing Submittals in accordance with Article 8.
 - 3. Design-Builder's Schedule of Values shall provide a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to component parts of the Work.

2.08 Electronic Transmittals

- A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Contract, the Owner and Design-Builder may transmit, and shall accept, Project-related correspondence, text, data, documents, drawings, information, and graphics, including but not limited to Submittals, in electronic media or digital format, either directly, or through access to a secure Project website.
- B. If the Contract does not establish protocols for electronic or digital transmittals, then Owner and Design-Builder shall jointly develop such protocols.
- C. Unless expressly stated otherwise elsewhere in this Contract, Design-Builder shall not be obligated to furnish documents (including but not limited to Construction Drawings, Construction Specifications, or Record Drawings and Record Specifications) to Owner in any executable, native-file format.
- D. When transmitting items in electronic media or digital format, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of the items resulting from the recipient's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used in the drafting or transmittal of the items, or from those established in applicable transmittal protocols.

ARTICLE 3 – DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

- 3.01 Contract Documents
 - A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all.
 - B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to require the design and construction of a functionally complete project (or part thereof).
 - C. Design-Builder shall prepare or furnish Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications that are in accord with the Contract Documents and that describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with such Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, as duly modified.
 - D. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, whether written or oral.
 - E. Design-Builder will furnish or perform all labor, documentation, services (including professional services), materials, and equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the intended result whether or not specifically called, for at no additional cost to Owner.
- 3.02 *Reference Standards*
 - A. Standards, Specifications, Codes, Laws or Regulations:
 - 1. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals or codes of any technical society, organization or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard, specification, manual, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect on the Effective Date except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. No provision of any such standard, specification, manual, or code, or instruction of a Supplier, shall be effective to change the duties and responsibilities of Owner, Design-

Builder, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents, nor shall it be effective to assign to Owner or its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing or performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.

3.03 Resolving Discrepancies

- A. If there is a discrepancy between (1) the Conceptual Documents or other Contract Documents issued with the Request for Qualifications or Request for Proposals and (2) the Proposal, the Proposal will control.
- B. If there is a discrepancy between (1) the Conceptual Documents, other Contract Documents issued with the Request for Qualifications or Request for Proposals, or the Proposal and (2) the Proposal Amendment, the Proposal Amendment will control.
- C. If there is a discrepancy between (1) the Contract Documents and (2) the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, the Contract Documents will control unless Design-Builder gave notice of the discrepancy in a Submittal, and Owner approved the Submittal, pursuant to the provisions of Article 8.

3.04 *Ownership and Reuse of Documents*

- A. All documents prepared for or furnished to Owner by Design-Builder pursuant to this Contract (including but not limited to Design Submittals) are instruments of service. With respect to such documents:
 - 1. Design-Builder shall have and retain the ownership, title, and property rights, including copyright, patent, intellectual property, and common law rights, in the documents.
 - 2. During the course of the Project, Design-Builder will provide copies of Design Submittals to Owner for purposes of review and comment. Owner may retain copies of such documents for its records.
 - 3. Owner may use its copy of the Record Drawings and Record Specifications for Owner's purposes in operating and maintaining the constructed facilities.
 - 4. Upon Owner's termination of this Contract for cause pursuant to Paragraph 15.02, Owner shall receive a limited, non-exclusive license to use any completed Design Submittals in continuing the Project, subject to the limitations in this Paragraph 3.04.
 - 5. The documents prepared or furnished by Design-Builder under this Contract, regardless of ownership, transfer, license, completion status, or termination of the Contract, are for Design-Builder's use, and are not intended or represented to be suitable for use on the Project by Owner or any party other than Design-Builder, or for reuse by Owner or others on extensions of the Project or on any other project, except as otherwise stated in this Contract. Any use or reuse by Owner or others on Owner's behalf will be at Owner's sole risk, and without liability or legal exposure to Design-Builder, the Project Design Professionals, or their subconsultants, and Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Design-Builder, the Project Design Professionals, and their subconsultants from all claims, damages, losses and expenses, including attorneys' fees, arising out of or resulting from any such use or reuse.

ARTICLE 4 – COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.01 Commencement of Contract Times
 - A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the Effective Date of the Contract.
- 4.02 *Starting the Work*
 - A. Design-Builder shall start to perform the Work as of the Effective Date of the Contract. No Construction shall be done at the Site prior to the Effective Date of the Contract.
- 4.03 *Progress Schedule*
 - A. Owner may rely on the progress schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.04, as duly adjusted, in planning and conducting ongoing operations and other work at the Site.
 - B. Design-Builder shall adhere to the progress schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.04 as it may be adjusted from time to time, as provided below:
 - 1. Design-Builder shall submit to Owner proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will not change the Contract Times (or Milestones). Owner shall accept such adjustments provided that Owner, in planning and conducting ongoing operations and other work at the Site, has not reasonably relied on the schedule element that is proposed to be adjusted. If Owner has so relied, then Owner and Design-Builder shall promptly meet and seek a resolution that addresses the objectives of both parties, or adjust the Contract Price.
 - 2. Design-Builder shall submit proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will change the Contract Times (including Milestones) in accordance with the requirements of Paragraph 11.06. Such adjustments may only be made by a Change Order.
 - C. Continuing the Work: Design-Builder shall continue the Work and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as Design-Builder and Owner may otherwise agree in writing.

4.04 Delays in Design-Builder's Progress

- A. If Owner or anyone for whom Owner is responsible delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Design-Builder shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Times and Contract Price. Design-Builder's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Design-Builder's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- B. Design-Builder shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delay, disruption, or interference within the control of Design-Builder. Delay, disruption, and interference attributable to and within the control of a Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of Design-Builder.
- C. If Design-Builder's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Owner, Design-Builder, and those for which they are responsible, then Design-Builder shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times. Design-Builder's entitlement to such an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Design-Builder's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment shall be Design-Builder's

sole and exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:

- 1. Severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
- 2. Abnormal weather conditions;
- 3. Acts or failures to act of utility owners (other than those performing other work at or adjacent to the Site by arrangement with the Owner, as contemplated in Article 9); and
- 4. Acts of war or terrorism.
- D. Delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated by the Contract Documents, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and those resulting from Hazardous Environmental Conditions, are governed by Article 5.
- E. Paragraph 9.03 governs delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the performance of certain other work at or adjacent to the Site.
- F. Design-Builder shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Design-Builder.
- G. If Design-Builder seeks an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times under this paragraph, Design-Builder shall submit a request for a Change Order to Owner within 30 days of the commencement of the delaying, disrupting, or interfering event.

ARTICLE 5 – SITE; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

- 5.01 *Availability of Lands*
 - A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Design-Builder of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Design-Builder will have to comply in performing the Work.
 - B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Design-Builder with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which the Construction is to be performed and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws or Regulations.
 - C. Design-Builder shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

5.02 Use of Site and Other Areas

- A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas:
 - 1. Design-Builder shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of construction workers to the Site and other areas permitted by Laws or Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and other areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Design-Builder

shall assume full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof or of any adjacent land or areas, resulting from the performance of the Work.

- 2. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of Work, Design-Builder shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding, or at law.
- 3. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws or Regulations, Design-Builder shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner, Owner's consultants, and anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including, but not limited to, fees of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and court and arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or resulting from any claim brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon Design-Builder's performance of the Construction.
- B. *Removal of Debris:* During the performance of the Construction, Design-Builder shall keep the premises free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris resulting from the Construction. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws or Regulations.
- C. *Cleaning:* Prior to Substantial Completion, Design-Builder shall clean the Site and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At completion of Construction, Design-Builder shall remove all tools, appliances, construction equipment, temporary construction and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. Loading Structures: Design-Builder shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Design-Builder subject any part of the Construction or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.
- 5.03 *Reference Points*
 - A. Design-Builder shall be responsible for laying out the Work and shall protect and preserve reference points and property monuments established by Owner, and shall make no changes or relocations of such reference points or monuments without the prior written approval of Owner. Design-Builder shall report to Owner whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed, or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.
- 5.04 *Differing Site Conditions*
 - A. Design-Builder shall promptly, and before the conditions are disturbed, give a written notice to Owner of (i) subsurface or latent physical conditions at the Site (whether discovered during investigation of the Site or during Construction) which differ materially from those indicated in the Contract Documents, or in any Technical Data, or (ii) unknown physical conditions at the Site, of an unusual nature, which differ materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inhering in work of the character called for by the Contract Documents.

- B. Owner will investigate the Site conditions promptly after receiving the notice. Design-Builder shall supplement the notice by promptly submitting to Owner any additional information regarding schedule and cost impacts, and a specific request for a Change Order. Owner shall then make a determination regarding the site condition and the impact, if any, on Contract Price and Contract Times. If the conditions do materially so differ and cause an increase or decrease in the Design-Builder's cost of, or the time required for, performing any part of the Work, whether or not changed as a result of the conditions, an equitable adjustment shall be made under this clause and the Contract Price or Times modified in writing by Change Order in accordance with Article 11.
- C. No request by Design-Builder for an equitable adjustment under this Paragraph 5.04 shall be allowed unless Design-Builder has given the written notice required.
- D. The provisions of this Paragraph 5.04 are not intended to apply to a Hazardous Environmental Condition or Underground Facility uncovered or revealed at the Site.

5.05 Underground Facilities

- A. Procedure for Identifying Underground Facilities: Promptly after the Effective Date of the Contract, Design-Builder shall review the Underground Facilities Data furnished by Owner and use ASCE 38, "Standard Guideline for the Collection and Depiction of Existing Subsurface Utility Data," as a basis for establishing a procedure ("Underground Facilities Procedure") for the further identification, investigation, and mapping of Underground Facilities at or adjacent to the Site. Design-Builder shall establish and use the Underground Facilities Procedure to aid in the provision of Design Professional Services and the performance of Construction, and to reduce and manage risks associated with Underground Facilities. Such Underground Facilities Procedure Facilities Procedure Shall take into account the Site and the nature of the Project.
 - The Underground Facilities Procedure shall include a plan to keep Underground Facilities information current as Design-Builder proceeds with the provision of Design Professional Services, and to add new or relocated Underground Facilities information to the base utility or Site drawings.
 - 2. To manage the potential impact of design changes on Underground Facilities, Design-Builder shall modify or reapply the Underground Facilities Procedure as the design progresses and changes.
- B. *Design-Builder's Responsibilities:* Unless otherwise expressly provided in the Contract, Design-Builder shall have full responsibility for the following; and, subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 5.05.C, D, and E, the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price:
 - 1. Establishing and executing the Underground Facilities Procedure referred to in Paragraph 5.05.A, including updating, modification, and reapplication duties;
 - 2. Coordinating the Work with the owners (including Owner) of such Underground Facilities, during the provision of Design Professional Services and Construction;
 - 3. Verifying the actual location of specific Underground Facilities through exposure, as needed for the Design Professional Services;
 - 4. Complying with applicable state and local utility damage prevention Laws and Regulations during Construction; and

- 5. The safety and protection of all existing Underground Facilities at the Site, and repairing any damage to such Underground Facilities resulting from the Construction, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 5.05.D.
- C. Results of Design-Builder's Execution of Underground Facilities Procedure: If, during the execution of the Underground Facilities Procedure referred to in Paragraph 5.05.A, the Design-Builder identifies an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated in the Underground Facilities Data, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, causing an increase or decrease in the Design-Builder's cost of, or the time required for, providing Design Professional Services or performing the Construction, then Design-Builder shall submit to Owner a request for a Change Order seeking an equitable adjustment to the Contract Price or Times under this clause. Such request shall be made within 30 days of the identification of the Underground Facility in question.
- D. Underground Facility Found During Construction: If Design-Builder believes that an Underground Facility that is uncovered, exposed, or revealed at the Site during Construction was not shown or indicated in the Underground Facilities Data, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and also that such Underground Facility was not identified or mapped with reasonable accuracy despite Design-Builder's adequate establishment and execution of the Underground Facilities Procedure referred to in Paragraph 5.05.A, then Design-Builder shall promptly give written notice to Owner, and supplement the notice by submitting to Owner a request for a Change Order seeking an equitable adjustment to the Contract Price or Times under this clause. Such request shall be made within 30 days of the uncovering or revealing of the Underground Facility in question.
 - 1. *Owner's Review:* Owner will investigate the Underground Facility found during Construction promptly after receiving the notice. If Owner concurs with Design-Builder that the Underground Facility that is uncovered, exposed, or revealed at the Site was not shown or indicated in the Underground Facilities Data, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and further was not identified or mapped with reasonable accuracy despite Design-Builder's adequate establishment and execution of the Underground Facilities Procedure referred to in Paragraph 5.05.A, causing an increase or decrease in the Design-Builder's cost of, or the time required for, performing any part of the Work, whether or not changed as a result of the actual location, then an equitable adjustment shall be made under this clause and the Contract Price or Times modified in writing by Change Order in accordance with Article 11. If Owner does not concur with Design-Builder, then Owner shall so indicate in writing, with a specific explanation of the reason for non-concurrence.
 - 2. No request by Design-Builder for an equitable adjustment under Paragraph 5.05.D shall be allowed unless Design-Builder has given the written notice required.
- E. Inadequate Establishment or Execution of Underground Facilities Procedure: If Design-Builder does not establish an Underground Facilities Procedure that is (1) adequate for the Site and the nature of the Project and (2) consistent with the guidelines set forth in ASCE 38, "Standard Guideline for the Collection and Depiction of Existing Subsurface Utility Data," or Design-Builder does not adequately execute a duly established Underground Facilities Procedure, then Design-Builder shall bear all costs associated with the presence of an Underground Facility that was not identified or located with reasonable accuracy, including but not limited to delay, redesign, relocation, and increased Construction costs, if such Underground Facility

would have been identified and located with reasonable accuracy by an adequate and properly executed Underground Facilities Procedure that was consistent with ASCE 38.

5.06 *Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site*

- A. *Reliance by Design-Builder on Technical Data Authorized:* Design-Builder may rely on the accuracy of the Technical Data with respect to environmental conditions at the Site.
- B. Design-Builder shall not be responsible for removing or remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition encountered, uncovered, or revealed at the Site unless such removal or remediation is expressly identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work.
- C. Design-Builder shall be responsible for controlling, containing, and duly removing all Constituents of Concern brought to the Site by Design-Builder, Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Design-Builder is responsible, and for any associated costs; and for the costs of removing and remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition created by the presence of any such Constituents of Concern.
- D. If Design-Builder encounters, uncovers, or reveals a Hazardous Environmental Condition (whether during Site investigation or during Construction) whose removal or remediation is not expressly identified in the Contract Documents as being within the scope of the Work, or if Design-Builder or anyone for whom Design-Builder is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, then Design-Builder shall immediately: (1) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (2) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.16); and (3) notify Owner (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly determine whether to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any, and take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Design-Builder the written notice required by Paragraph 5.06.E. If Design-Builder or anyone for whom Design-Builder is responsible created the Hazardous Environmental Condition in question, then Owner may remove and remediate the Hazardous Environmental Condition, and impose a set-off against payments to account for the associated costs.
- E. Design-Builder shall not resume Work in connection with such Hazardous Environmental Condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto, and delivered written notice to Design-Builder either (1) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work, or (2) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely.
- F. If after receipt of such written notice Design-Builder does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition shall be deleted from the Work, following the contractual change procedures in Article 11. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 9.
- G. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Design-Builder, Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of

each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition (1) was not shown or indicated in the Contract Documents or the Technical Data, or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (2) was not created by Design-Builder or by anyone for whom Design-Builder is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.G shall obligate Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.

H. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Design-Builder shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the Design-Builder's failure to control, contain, or remove a Constituent of Concern brought to the Site by Design-Builder or by anyone for whom Design-Builder is responsible, or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Design-Builder or by anyone for whom Design-Builder is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.H shall obligate Deign-Builder to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.

ARTICLE 6 – BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
 - A. Design-Builder shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of Design-Builder's obligations under the Contract. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due, or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 14.08, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the terms of a prescribed bond form, the Supplementary Conditions, or other specific provisions of the Contract. Design-Builder shall also furnish such other bonds as are required by the Supplementary Conditions or other specific provisions of the Contract.
 - B. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed the accompanying bond.
 - C. Design-Builder shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds in the required amounts.
 - D. If the surety on a bond furnished by Design-Builder is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or its right to do business is terminated in any state or jurisdiction where any part of the Project is located, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Design-Builder shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise

to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the bond and surety requirements above.

- E. If Design-Builder has failed to obtain a required bond, Owner may exclude the Design-Builder from the Site and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 15.
- F. Upon request to either Owner or Design-Builder from any Construction Subcontractor, Project Design Professional, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of the Work, the recipient of the request shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.
- 6.02 Insurance—General Provisions
 - A. Owner and Design-Builder shall obtain and maintain insurance as required in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions.
 - B. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Design-Builder shall be obtained from insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue insurance policies for the required limits and coverages. Unless a different standard is indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, all companies that provide insurance policies required under this Contract shall have an A.M. Best rating of A-VII or better.
 - C. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Design-Builder shall be primary and without contribution by insurance maintained by Owner.
 - D. Alternative forms of insurance coverage, including but not limited to self-insurance and "Occupational Accident and Excess Employer's Indemnity Policies," are not sufficient to meet the insurance requirements of this Contract, unless expressly permitted in the Supplementary Conditions.
 - E. Design-Builder shall require (a) its Construction Subcontractors and Engineer (and any other Project Design Professional that is an independent individual or entity) to purchase and maintain commercial general liability, automobile liability, workers' compensation, employer's liability, professional liability (as applicable), and umbrella or excess liability insurance, and (b) its Construction Subcontractors to purchase and maintain contractor's pollution liability insurance. All such required insurance shall meet the same requirements for the applicable category of insurance established in this Contract for Design-Builder, unless otherwise indicated in the Supplementary Conditions.
 - F. Design-Builder shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in this Article, in the Supplementary Conditions, or elsewhere in the Contract), certificates of insurance establishing that Design-Builder has obtained and is maintaining the policies, coverages, and endorsements required by the Contract. Upon request by Owner or any other insured, Design-Builder shall also furnish other evidence of such required insurance, including but not limited to copies of policies and endorsements, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions (if permitted) and deductibles, and evidence of insurance required to be purchased and maintained by Design-Builder's Construction Subcontractors, Engineer, and any other Project Design Professional that is an independent individual or entity. Design-Builder may block out (redact) any confidential premium or pricing information contained in any policy or endorsement furnished under this provision.

- G. Failure of Owner to demand such certificates or other evidence of the other party's full compliance with these insurance requirements, or failure of Owner to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided, shall not be construed as a waiver of the other party's obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance.
- H. If Design-Builder does not purchase or maintain all of the insurance required of such party by the Contract, Design-Builder shall notify Owner in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage.
- I. If Design-Builder has failed to obtain and maintain required insurance, Owner may exclude the Design-Builder from the Site, impose an appropriate set-off against payment, and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 15.
- J. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Design-Builder has failed to obtain required insurance, Owner may elect to obtain equivalent insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and the Contract Price shall be adjusted accordingly.
- K. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Design-Builder or Design-Builder's interests.
- L. The insurance and insurance limits required herein shall not be deemed as a limitation on Design-Builder's liability under the indemnities granted to Owner and other individuals and entities in the Contract.

6.03 *Design-Builder's Insurance*

- A. *Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability:* Design-Builder shall purchase and maintain workers' compensation and employer's liability insurance for:
 - 1. Claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts.
 - 2. United States Longshoreman and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act and Jones Act coverage (if applicable).
 - 3. Claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of Design-Builder's employees (by stop-gap endorsement in monopolist worker's compensation states).
 - 4. Foreign voluntary worker compensation (if applicable).
- B. *Commercial General Liability—Claims Covered:* Design-Builder shall purchase and maintain commercial general liability insurance, covering all operations by or on behalf of Design-Builder, on an occurrence basis, against:
 - 1. Claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Design-Builder's employees.
 - 2. Claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage.
 - 3. Claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom.

- C. *Commercial General Liability—Form and Content:* Design-Builder's commercial liability policy shall be written on a 1996 (or later) ISO commercial general liability form (occurrence form) and include the following coverages and endorsements:
 - 1. Products and completed operations coverage:
 - a. Such insurance shall be maintained for three years after final payment.
 - b. Design-Builder shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract) evidence of continuation of such insurance at final payment and three years thereafter.
 - Blanket contractual liability coverage, to the extent permitted by law, including but not limited to coverage of Design-Builder's contractual indemnity obligations in Paragraph 7.19.
 - 3. Broad form property damage coverage.
 - 4. Severability of interests and no insured-versus-insured or cross-liability exclusions.
 - 5. Underground, explosion, and collapse coverage.
 - 6. Personal injury coverage.
 - 7. Additional insured endorsements that include both ongoing operations and products and completed operations coverage through ISO Endorsements CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 (together). If Design-Builder demonstrates to Owner that the specified ISO endorsements are not commercially available, then Design-Builder may satisfy this requirement by providing equivalent endorsements.
 - 8. For design professional additional insureds, ISO Endorsement CG 20 32 07 04, "Additional Insured—Engineers, Architects or Surveyors Not Engaged by the Named Insured" or its equivalent.
- D. Commercial General Liability—Excluded Content: The commercial general liability insurance policy, including its coverages, endorsements, and incorporated provisions, shall not include any of the following:
 - 1. Any modification of the standard definition of "insured contract."
 - 2. Any exclusion for water intrusion or water damage.
 - 3. Any provisions resulting in the erosion of insurance limits by defense costs.
 - 4. Any exclusion of coverage relating to earth movement.
 - 5. Any exclusion for the insured's vicarious liability, strict liability, or statutory liability.
 - 6. Any limitation or exclusion based on the nature of Design-Builder's work.
 - 7. Any professional liability exclusion broader in effect than ISO form CG 22 79 07 98.
- E. *Automobile liability:* Design-Builder shall purchase and maintain automobile liability insurance against claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of any motor vehicle. The automobile liability policy shall be written on an occurrence basis.
- F. Umbrella or excess liability: Design-Builder shall purchase and maintain umbrella or excess liability insurance written over the underlying employer's liability, commercial general

liability, and automobile liability insurance described in the paragraphs above. Subject to industry-standard exclusions, the coverage afforded shall be procured on a "follow the form" basis as to each and every one of the underlying policies. Design-Builder may meet the combined limits of insurance (underlying policy plus applicable umbrella or excess) specified for employer's liability, commercial general liability, and automobile liability through the primary policies alone, or through combinations of the primary insurance policies and an umbrella or excess liability policy that follows the form of the underlying policy, as specified herein.

- G. *Contractor's pollution liability insurance:* Design-Builder shall purchase and maintain a policy covering third-party injury and property damage claims, including clean-up costs, as a result of pollution conditions arising from Design-Builder's operations and completed operations. This insurance shall be maintained for no less than three years after final completion.
- H. Additional insureds: The Design-Builder's commercial general liability, automobile liability, umbrella or excess, and pollution liability policies shall include and list as additional insureds Owner and any individuals or entities identified as required additional insureds in the Supplementary Conditions; include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds; and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby (including as applicable those arising from both ongoing and completed operations) on a non-contributory basis. Design-Builder shall obtain all necessary endorsements to support these requirements.
- I. Professional liability insurance:
 - 1. Design-Builder shall be responsible for purchasing and maintaining professional liability insurance. This insurance shall provide protection against claims arising out of performance of professional design or related services, and caused by a negligent error, omission, or act for which Design-Builder is legally liable.
 - 2. If in the performance of this Contract any Design Professional Services, or other professional engineering or similar services, are to be performed by an independent design professional, under direct contract to Design-Builder or at any lower contractual tier, then Design-Builder shall be responsible for assuring that such independent design professional purchases and maintains professional liability insurance. This insurance shall provide protection against claims arising out of performance of professional design or related services, and caused by a negligent error, omission, or act for which the independent design professional is legally liable.
 - 3. If a Construction Subcontractor at any tier will provide or furnish design, engineering, or other similar professional services under this Contract, as the result of a delegation of professional design responsibilities or otherwise, then Design-Builder shall assure that such Construction Subcontractor purchases and maintains applicable professional liability insurance. This insurance shall provide protection against claims arising out of performance of professional design or related services, and caused by a negligent error, omission, or act for which the insured party is legally liable.
 - 4. Any professional liability insurance required under this Contract shall be maintained throughout the duration of the Contract and for a minimum of three years after Substantial Completion. For each claims-made professional liability policy furnished and

maintained to satisfy the requirements of this Paragraph 6.03.I, the retroactive date on the policy shall pre-date the commencement of furnishing services on the Project.

- J. *General provisions*: The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 6.03 shall:
 - 1. Include at least the specific coverages provided in this Article.
 - 2. Be written for not less than the limits of coverage provided in this Article and in the Supplementary Conditions, or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater.
 - 3. Contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed, or renewal refused until at least 10 days' prior written notice has been given to Design-Builder. Within 3 days of receipt of any such written notice, Design-Builder shall provide a copy of the notice to Owner and each other insured under the policy.
 - 4. Remain in effect at least until final payment and Design-Builder's departure from the Site (and longer if expressly required elsewhere in this Contract), and at all times thereafter when Design-Builder may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Construction as a warranty or correction obligation, or otherwise, or returning to the Site to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.
 - 5. Provide applicable protection from claims that may arise out of or result from the performance of the Work, whether such performance is by Design-Builder, a Project Design Professional, any Construction Subcontractor or Supplier, or anyone directly or indirectly retained by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.

6.04 Owner's Liability Insurance

- A. In addition to the liability insurance required to be provided by Design-Builder, the Owner, at Owner's option and expense, may purchase and maintain Owner's own liability insurance to protect Owner against claims which may arise with respect to the Project.
- B. Owner's liability policies, if any, operate separately and independently from policies required to be provided by Design-Builder, and Design-Builder cannot rely upon Owner's liability policies for any of Design-Builder's obligations to the Owner or third parties.

6.05 *Property Insurance*

- A. *Builder's Risk:* Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Design-Builder shall purchase and maintain builder's risk insurance upon the Construction on a completed value basis, in the amount of the full insurable replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:
 - 1. Include the Owner and Design-Builder as named insureds, and all Construction Subcontractors, and any individuals or entities required by the Supplementary Conditions to be insured under such builder's risk policy, as insureds or named insureds. For purposes of the remainder of this Paragraph 6.05, Paragraphs 6.06 and 6.07, and any corresponding Supplementary Conditions, the parties required to be insured shall collectively be referred to as "insureds."
 - 2. Be written on a builder's risk "all risk" policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Construction, temporary buildings, falsework, and

materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire; lightning; windstorm; riot; civil commotion; terrorism; vehicle impact; aircraft; smoke; theft; vandalism and malicious mischief; mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake; volcanic activity, and other earth movement; flood; collapse; explosion; debris removal; demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations; water damage (other than that caused by flood); and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions. If insurance against mechanical breakdown, boiler earth movement; or flood, are not commercially available under builder's risk policies, by endorsement or otherwise, such insurance may be provided through other insurance policies acceptable to Owner and Design-Builder.

- 3. Cover, as insured property, at least the following: (a) the Construction (including but not limited to all buildings, structures, foundations, excavations, underground property, pilings, underground pipes, flues, drains, wiring, cables, and the like) and all materials, supplies, machinery, apparatus, equipment, fixtures, and other property of a similar nature that are to be incorporated into the Construction, including Owner-furnished or assigned property; (b) spare parts inventory required within the scope of the Contract; and (c) temporary works which are not intended to form part of the permanent Construction but which are intended to provide working access to the Site, or to the Construction, or which are intended to provide temporary support for the Construction, including scaffolding, form work, fences, shoring, lighting, cribbing, falsework, and temporary structures.
- 4. Cover expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects).
- 5. Extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in temporary storage at the Site or in a storage location outside the Site (but not including property stored at the premises of a manufacturer or Supplier).
- 6. Extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in transit.
- 7. Allow for partial occupation or use of the Construction by Owner, such that those portions of the Construction that are not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- 8. Provide for the waiver of claims and waiver of the insurer's subrogation rights, as set forth in Paragraph 6.06.
- 9. Provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered.
- 10. Not include a co-insurance clause.
- 11. Include an exception for ensuing losses from physical damage or loss with respect to any defective workmanship, design, or materials exclusions.
- 12. Include performance/hot testing and start-up.
- 13. Be maintained in effect, subject to the provisions herein regarding Substantial Completion and partial occupancy or use of the Construction by Owner, until the Construction is complete.

- B. Notice of Cancellation or Change: All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with this Paragraph 6.05 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 10 days' prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within 3 days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder shall provide a copy of the notice to each other insured.
- C. *Deductibles:* The purchaser of any required builder's risk or property insurance shall pay for costs not covered because of the application of a policy deductible.
- D. Partial Occupancy or Use by Owner: If Owner will occupy or use a portion or portions of the Construction prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Paragraph 14.04, then Owner (directly, if it is the purchaser of the builder's risk policy, or through Design-Builder) will provide notice of such occupancy or use to the builder's risk insurer. The builder's risk insurer shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy; rather, those portions of the Construction that are occupied or used by Owner may come off the builder's risk policy, while those portions of the Construction not yet occupied or used by Owner shall remain covered by the builder's risk insurance.
- E. *Additional Insurance:* If Design-Builder elects to obtain other special insurance to be included in or supplement the builder's risk or property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 6.05, it may do so at Design-Builder's expense.
- F. Insurance of Other Property: If the express insurance provisions of the Contract do not require or address the insurance of a property item or interest, such as tools, construction equipment, or other personal property owned by Design-Builder, a Construction Subcontractor, or an employee of Design-Builder or a Construction Subcontractor, then the entity or individual owning such property item will be responsible for deciding whether to insure it, and if so in what amount.
- G. Loss of Use and Delay in Start-up: Unless otherwise expressly stated elsewhere in this Contract, the Owner is responsible, at its option, for purchase and maintenance of insurance to protect Owner against the loss of use or delays in start-up caused by property damage.

6.06 Waiver of Rights

- A. All policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 6.05, expressly including the builder's risk policy, shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against any Project Design Professional or its consultants, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors.
- B. Design-Builder shall be responsible for assuring that each Construction Subcontract contains provisions whereby the Construction Subcontractor waives all rights against Owner, Design-Builder, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, the Project Design Professionals, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by builder's risk insurance and any other property insurance applicable to the Project.

6.07 Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the builder's risk and other policies of property insurance required by Paragraph 6.05 will be adjusted and settled with the named insured that purchased the policy. Such named insured shall act as fiduciary for the other insureds, and give notice to such other insureds that adjustment and settlement of a claim is in progress. Any other insured may state its position regarding a claim for insured loss in writing within 15 days after notice of such claim.
- B. Proceeds for such insured losses may be made payable by the insurer either jointly to multiple insureds, or to the named insured that purchased the policy in its own right and as fiduciary for other insureds, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause. A named insured receiving insurance proceeds under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.05 shall maintain such funds in a segregated account, and distribute such proceeds in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach, or as otherwise required under the dispute resolution provisions of this Contract or applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Construction shall be repaired or replaced, the money so received applied on account thereof, and the Construction and the cost thereof covered by Change Order, if needed.

ARTICLE 7 – DESIGN-BUILDER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 7.01 Design Professional Services
 - A. Design-Builder shall provide the Design Professional Services needed to successfully perform and complete the Work required under this Contract.
 - B. *Standard of Care:* The standard of care for all Design Professional Services performed or furnished by Design-Builder under this Contract will be the care and skill ordinarily used by members of the subject profession practicing under similar circumstances at the same time and in the same locality.

7.02 Construction

- A. Design-Builder shall perform and furnish the Construction pursuant to the Contract Documents, the Construction Drawings, and the Construction Specifications, as duly modified.
- B. Design-Builder shall keep Owner advised as to the progress of the Construction.
- 7.03 Supervision and Superintendence of Construction
 - A. Design-Builder shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Construction competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to provide the Construction in accordance with the Contract Documents. Design-Builder shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of Construction.
 - B. At all times during the progress of Construction, the Design-Builder shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner except under extraordinary circumstances.

7.04 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Design-Builder shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to perform the Work as required by the Contract Documents. Design-Builder shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise indicated in the Contract Documents, and in the absence of any Laws or Regulations to the contrary, Design-Builder may perform the Construction on legal holidays, during any or all hours of the day, and on any or all days of the week, at Design-Builder's sole discretion.

7.05 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Design-Builder shall furnish or cause to be furnished and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start-up, and completion of the Work.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be as specified by Owner or in the Construction Drawings or Construction Specifications, and unless specified otherwise shall be new and of good quality. All warranties and guarantees specifically called for by the Contract Documents shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Owner, Design-Builder shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.

7.06 *"Or Equals" and Substitutions*

- A. If an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, then during the preparation of the proposed Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, the Design-Builder may request that Owner authorize the use of other items of material or equipment, or items from other proposed suppliers, by including the proposed items in the proposed Construction Drawings or Construction Specifications, with required notice to Owner that the Submittal contains a variation from the Contract Documents. Owner in its sole discretion may approve the use of the item if Owner determines that the item is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, taking into consideration whether the item:
 - 1. Is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
 - 2. Will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole;
 - 3. Has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service; and
 - 4. Is not objectionable.

- B. *Effect of Owner's Determination:* Neither approval nor denial of an "or-equal" request shall result in any change in Contract Price. The denial of an "or-equal" request shall be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract Documents.
- C. *Substitutes:* During the preparation of the proposed Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, the Design-Builder may propose a substitute to an item of material or equipment that is required to be furnished by the Contract Documents. Any such proposal shall be made in a transmittal to Owner that is separate from and independent of any Design Submittals. The proposal shall describe the advantages, disadvantages, and changes in Contract Price or Contract Time associated with the proposed substitute. Approval of the proposed substitute shall be at Owner's sole discretion. If approved, the substitute item shall be incorporated in the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications.
- D. Design Professional Review: Before Design-Builder transmits its proposal to Owner, the Project Design Professional that designed the portion of the Work affected by the proposed "or equal" or substitute shall review and approve the proposal.
- E. *Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications:* "Or equal" or substitute proposals with respect to items of material or equipment that are required in the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications shall be considered proposed modifications of the Construction Drawings and Construction Specification Specifications, and shall be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 8.02.H.

7.07 Concerning Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others

- A. Design-Builder may retain Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, and Suppliers for the performance of parts of the Work. Such Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, and Suppliers must be acceptable to Owner.
- B. Design-Builder shall retain specific Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for the performance of designated parts of the Work if required to do so by the Contract Documents (including but not limited to the Proposal Amendment) as of the Effective Date.
- C. Prior to entry into any binding Design Agreement, Construction Subcontract, or purchase order, Design-Builder shall submit to Owner the identity of the proposed Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, or Supplier (unless Owner has already deemed such proposed contractual party acceptable, during the bidding process or otherwise). Such proposed contractual party shall be deemed acceptable to Owner unless Owner raises a substantive, reasonable objection within 5 days.
- D. Owner may require the replacement of any Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, Supplier, or other entity retained by Design-Builder to perform any part of the Work solely on the basis of substantive, reasonable objection after due investigation. Design-Builder shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, Supplier, or other entity.
- E. If Owner requires the replacement of any Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, Supplier, or other entity retained by Design-Builder to perform any part of the Work, then Design-Builder shall be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, with respect to the replacement.

- F. No acceptance by Owner of Engineer or of any Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, Supplier, or other entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of the right of Owner to the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- G. Design-Builder shall be fully responsible to Owner for all acts and omissions of the Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work, just as Design-Builder is responsible for Design-Builder's own acts and omissions.
- H. Design-Builder shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the services and work of the Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, Suppliers, and all other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work.
- I. Design-Builder shall restrict all Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work from communicating directly with Owner, except in case of an emergency or a matter involving public health, safety, or welfare, or as otherwise expressly allowed herein.
- J. Owner may furnish to any Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, or Supplier, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid to Design-Builder on account of Work performed for Design-Builder by the requesting party.
- K. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
 - 1. Shall create for the benefit of any Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, Supplier, or other third-party individual or entity any contractual relationship between Owner and such third-party individual or entity; nor
 - 2. Shall create any obligation on the part of Owner to pay or to see to the payment of any money due any Project Design Professional, Construction Subcontractor, Supplier, or other third-party individual or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

7.08 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Design-Builder shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Conceptual Documents or other Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Construction, and if to the actual knowledge of Owner its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, then Owner has disclosed the existence of such rights to Design-Builder in the Conceptual Documents or other Contract Documents.
- B. Design-Builder shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Owner's Consultant, and the officers, directors, partners, employees or agents, and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or resulting from any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the specification or incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product or device, except those required by the Contract Documents.

7.09 *Permits and Utility Charges*

- A. The Contract Documents allocate responsibility for obtaining and paying for specified permits, licenses, certificates of occupancy, and approvals of governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Work. Each party shall assist the other, when necessary, in obtaining such permits, licenses, certificates, and approvals.
- B. Design-Builder shall pay all charges of utility owners for temporary service to the Work. Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work, and for capital costs related thereto.

7.10 Taxes

- A. Design-Builder shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Design-Builder in accordance with the Laws or Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.
- B. The price or prices for the work will include full compensation for taxes that the Design-Builder is or may be required to pay. The Design-Builder shall bear the risk of any added or increased taxes occurring during the prosecution of the work. A change in taxes shall under no circumstances entitle the Design-Builder to an adjustment under the Contract.
- C. The Design-Builder's attention is directed to the fact that this project is exempt from payment of City of Greeley Sales and Use taxes, and such taxes must not be included in the amount of bid.

7.11 Laws and Regulations

- A. Design-Builder shall give all notices required by and comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, Owner shall not be responsible for monitoring Design-Builder's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Design-Builder performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Design-Builder shall bear all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work.
- C. Changes in Laws or Regulations that occur after the date on which the Design-Builder committed to the Contract Price (whether by negotiation or making an offer or proposal) and affect the cost or time of performance shall be the subject of an equitable change in Contract Price or Contract Times.

7.12 *Record Documents*

- A. Design-Builder shall maintain the Record Documents in good order, in a safe place at the Site. Design-Builder shall annotate the Record Documents to show all changes and clarifications made (whether in the field or otherwise) during performance of Construction. The Record Documents, as annotated, will be available to Owner for reference. Upon completion of the Construction, Design-Builder shall deliver the Record Documents, as annotated, to Owner.
- B. After receipt and review of the Record Documents from Design-Builder upon completion of Construction, the Owner may comment on any possible inaccuracies. After Owner and

Design-Builder collaboratively address any such comments, the Record Documents shall be deemed to be Record Drawings and Record Specifications.

C. The Record Drawings and Record Specifications are Contract Documents, and are binding upon Design-Builder with respect to its obligations to comply with the Contract Documents, including but not limited to correction period responsibilities and warranty obligations.

7.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Design-Builder shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Construction Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations. Design-Builder shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:
 - 1. All persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - 2. All the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - 3. Other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of Construction.
- B. Design-Builder shall comply with applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Design-Builder shall notify Owner; the owners of adjacent property, Underground Facilities, and other utilities; and other contractors and utility owners performing work at or adjacent to the Site, when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property or work in progress.
- C. Design-Builder shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. The Supplementary Conditions identify any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work.
- D. Design-Builder shall inform Owner of the specific requirements of Design-Builder's safety program with which Owner and its employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.
- E. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 7.13.A.2 or 7.13.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Design-Builder, any Construction Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Design-Builder.
- F. Design-Builder's duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Construction shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed, Owner has issued a notice to Design-Builder in accordance with Paragraph 14.06.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion), and Design-Builder has left the Site.

G. Design-Builder's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection shall resume whenever Design-Builder or any Construction Subcontractor, Supplier, or other representative returns to the Site to fulfill warranty or correction obligations, or to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.

7.14 Safety Representative

- A. Design-Builder shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.
- 7.15 Hazard Communication Programs
 - A. Design-Builder shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

7.16 Emergencies

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Design-Builder is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss. Design-Builder shall give Owner prompt written notice if Design-Builder believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by Design-Builder in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

7.17 *Post-Construction Phase*

- A. Design-Builder shall:
 - 1. Provide assistance in connection with the start-up and testing of any equipment or system.
 - 2. Assist Owner in training staff to operate and maintain the Work.

7.18 Design-Builder's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Design-Builder warrants and guarantees to Owner that Design-Builder will perform and complete the Construction as required by the Contract Documents, and that all Construction will be in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Construction Drawings, and the Construction Specifications (as duly modified in accordance with the Contract), and will not be defective.
- B. Design-Builder's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - 1. Abuse, modification or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than Design-Builder, Construction Subcontractors, or Suppliers or any other individual for whom Design-Builder is responsible; or
 - 2. Normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- C. None of the following will constitute an acceptance by Owner of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Design-Builder's obligation to

perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, unless expressly stated otherwise in writing:

- 1. Observations by Owner;
- 2. The making of any progress or final payment;
- 3. The issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion;
- 4. Use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
- 5. Any review and approval of a Submittal;
- 6. Any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
- 7. Any correction of defective Construction by Owner.

7.19 Indemnification

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Design-Builder shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner, Owner's Consultant, and their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors, from losses, damages, and judgments (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising from third-party claims or actions relating to or resulting from the performance or furnishing of the Work, but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Design-Builder, a Project Design Professional, any Construction Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors.
- B. The indemnification obligations of Design-Builder under Paragraph 7.19.A shall not extend to the liability of Owner's Consultant, other consultants or design professionals of Owner, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors arising out of the preparation or approval of maps, drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, designs, or specifications.

ARTICLE 8 – SUBMITTALS

- 8.01 Design-Builder's Preparation of Submittals
 - A. Design Submittals shall be prepared by Project Design Professionals, on behalf of Design-Builder.
 - B. The appropriate Project Design Professional shall review and approve each Submittal (including but not limited to all Design Submittals), other than those Submittals not involving technical or engineering matters, before Design-Builder's transmittal of such Submittal to Owner. Such review and approval shall account for the following, as appropriate:
 - That any items covered by such Submittal will, after installation or incorporation in the Construction, comply with the information and requirements in the Contract Documents and the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, as duly modified, and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents, Construction Drawings, and Construction Specifications, as duly modified.
 - 2. That if the Submittal includes any proposed modification of the Contract Documents, Construction Drawings, or Construction Specifications, or any proposed variation from the requirements of such documents, such proposed modification or variation is

acceptable based on the standards of the engineering profession (or other applicable design profession), and if implemented will be supported by signing or sealing by a licensed design professional, as necessary.

- C. Before Design-Builder's transmittal of a Submittal to Owner, the Design-Builder shall, as applicable:
 - 1. Review and coordinate the Submittal with other Submittals and with the requirements of the Work, the Contract Documents, the Construction Drawings, and the Construction Specifications, as duly modified;
 - 2. Determine and verify all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect to the Submittal, and confirm that the Submittal is complete with respect to all related data included in the Submittal;
 - 3. Determine and verify the suitability of proposed materials and equipment with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation; and
 - 4. Determine and verify all information relative to Design-Builder's responsibilities for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and for safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- D. Design-Builder shall give Owner specific written notice of any proposed modification of the Contract Documents, Construction Drawings, or Construction Specifications, and any variations that a Submittal may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents, Construction Drawings, and Construction Specifications, as duly modified. This notice shall be set forth in a written communication separate from the Submittal; and, in addition, in the case of a Submittal in drawing form, by a specific notation made on the drawing itself.
- E. Each Submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification by Design-Builder that it has satisfied its obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to preparation of the Submittal, and that Design-Builder approves the Submittal.
- F. All Submittals must be acceptable based on compliance with form and content requirements of the Contract Documents. Design-Builder shall submit Design Submittals for Owner's review and approval. Other Submittals shall not require express approval, except as indicated in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract Documents.

8.02 *Owner's Review of Submittals*

- A. Owner will review all Submittals, and may comment on any Submittal. Any response to a Submittal by Owner shall be in accordance with the schedule of required Submittals accepted by Owner as required by Paragraph 2.07, and the provisions of the Contract Documents.
- B. For those Submittals requiring Owner's review and approval, Owner's response will be in writing and will indicate either that Owner approves the Submittal or rejects the Submittal. Owner may also include comments regarding the approved or rejected Submittal. For those Submittals that do not require approval, the Submittal shall be deemed acceptable to Owner unless Owner responds with a timely objection or adverse comment.
- C. Unless a specific provision of the Contract Documents expressly provides otherwise, Owner's review of a Submittal will be to determine if the Submittal complies with and is consistent

with the Contract Documents. If Owner concludes that a Submittal requiring approval complies with and is consistent with the Contract Documents, the Owner shall approve such Submittal.

- D. Owner's approval, rejection, or acceptance of a Submittal will not extend to the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of Construction, or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- E. Owner's review, comments, approval, rejection, or acceptance of Submittals shall not relieve Design-Builder from responsibility for (1) performance of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, (2) the scheduling and progress of the Work, (3) the means, methods, sequences, techniques, and procedures of Construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or (4) any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents, unless Design-Builder has in a separate written communication at the time of submission called Owner's attention to each such variation, and Owner has given written approval of each such variation; nor shall Owner's review, comments, approval, rejection, or acceptance of a Submittal impose any such responsibility on Owner.
- F. Construction tasks and expenditures by Design-Builder prior to Owner's review and approval or acceptance of any Submittal will be at the sole risk of Design-Builder.
- G. In reviewing, approving, rejecting, accepting, or commenting on any Design Submittal, Owner does not assume responsibility for the design, for any deficiencies in the Design Submittal or in the Design Professional Services by which they were prepared, or for constructability, cost, or schedule problems that may arise in connection with the Design Submittal.
- H. The parties acknowledge that Design-Builder's design responsibilities continue after commencement of Construction. During the course of Construction, the Design-Builder may propose modifications to the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications. Owner shall approve such proposed modifications if (1) they comply with and are consistent with the Contract Documents, (2) Design-Builder has demonstrated that the modification is minor in character, or will not be detrimental to the quality and function of the Work, (3) the appropriate Project Design Professional has reviewed and approved the proposed modification with respect to any technical or engineering matters, and (4) Owner has not relied on the previously-approved Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications, such that the proposed modification would be detrimental to the Owner's interests. At its option, Owner may also approve more substantial or divergent proposed modifications, provided that the appropriate Project Design Professional has reviewed and approved the proposed modifications, provided that the appropriate Project Design Professional has reviewed and approved the proposed modifications.

ARTICLE 9 – OTHER CONSTRUCTION

- 9.01 Other Work
 - A. In addition to and apart from the Work to be performed and furnished by Design-Builder under the Contract Documents, the Owner may perform other construction work at or adjacent to the Site during the course of the Project. Such other work may be performed by Owner's employees, or through contracts between the Owner and third parties. Owner may also arrange to have third-party utility owners perform work on their utilities and facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
 - B. If Owner performs other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or through contracts for such other work, then Owner shall give Design-Builder written notice thereof

prior to starting any such other work. If Owner has advance information regarding the start of any third-party utility work at or adjacent to the Site, Owner shall provide such information to Design-Builder.

- C. Design-Builder shall afford proper and safe access to the Site to each contractor that performs such other work, each utility owner performing other work, and to Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, and provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work. Design-Builder shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Construction that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Design-Builder shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Design-Builder may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Owner and the others whose work will be affected.
- D. If the proper execution or results of any part of the Construction depends upon work performed by others under this Article 9, Design-Builder shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Owner in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of the Construction. Design-Builder's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with the Construction, except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

9.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site, to perform other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or to arrange to have utility owners perform work at or adjacent to the Site, the following will be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions or provided to Design-Builder prior to the start of any such other work:
 - 1. The identity of the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors;
 - 2. An itemization of the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility; and
 - 3. The extent of such authority and responsibilities.
- B. If the Supplementary Conditions do not identify the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

9.03 Legal Relationships

A. If, in the course of performing other work for Owner at or adjacent to the Site, the Owner's employees, any other contractor working for Owner, or any utility owner that Owner has arranged to perform work, causes damage to the Construction or to the property of Design-Builder or the Construction Subcontractors, or delays, disrupts, interferes with, or increases the scope or cost of the performance of the Construction, through actions or inaction, then Design-Builder shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both. The entitlement to, and extent of, any such equitable adjustment shall take into account information (if any) regarding such other work that was provided to

Design-Builder in the Contract Documents, and any provisions in Laws or Regulations concerning utility action or inaction, or related remedies. When applicable, any such equitable adjustment in Contract Price shall be conditioned on Design-Builder assigning to Owner all Design-Builder's rights against such other contractor or utility owner with respect to the damage, delay, disruption, or interference that is the subject of the adjustment. Design-Builder's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Design-Builder's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.

- B. Design-Builder shall take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering with the work of Owner, any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site. If Design-Builder fails to take such measures and as a result damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any such other contractor or utility owner, then Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Design-Builder, and assign to such other contractor or utility owner the Owner's contractual rights against Design-Builder with respect to the breach of the obligations set forth in this paragraph.
- C. When Owner is performing other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, Design-Builder shall be liable to Owner for damage to such other work, and for the reasonable direct delay, disruption, and interference costs incurred by Owner as a result of Design-Builder's failure to take reasonable and customary measures with respect to Owner's other work. In response to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference, Owner may impose a set-off against payments due to Design-Builder.
- D. If Design-Builder damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site, through Design-Builder's failure to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid such impacts, or if any claim arising out of Design-Builder's actions, inactions, or negligence in performance of the Work at or adjacent to the Site is made by any such other contractor or utility owner against Design-Builder or Owner, then Design-Builder shall (1) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such other contractor or utility owner, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law, and (2) indemnify and hold harmless Owner and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors from and against any such claims, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference.

ARTICLE 10 – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

10.01 General

- A. Owner shall do the following in a timely manner so as not to delay the services of Design-Builder:
 - If requested in writing by Design-Builder, furnish reasonable evidence satisfactory to Design-Builder that sufficient funds are available and committed for the entire cost of the Project. Unless such reasonable evidence is furnished, Design-Builder is not required to commence or continue any Work, or may, if such evidence is not presented within a reasonable time, stop Work upon 15 days' notice to the Owner;

- 2. Make payments to Design-Builder promptly when they are due, as provided in Paragraph 14.01 and 14.06;
- 3. Furnish the Site as set forth in Paragraph 5.01; arrange for safe access to and make all provisions for Design-Builder to enter upon public and private property as may reasonably be required for Design-Builder to perform Work under the Contract.
- 4. Furnish to Design-Builder, as required for performance of the Work, the following information if Owner is in possession of such information, all of which Design-Builder may use and rely upon in performing services under this Agreement:
 - a. Environmental assessment and impact statements;
 - b. Property, boundary, easement, right-of-way, and other special engineering surveys or data;
 - c. Property descriptions;
 - d. Zoning, deed, and other land use restrictions;
 - e. Utility and topographic mapping and surveys;
 - f. Explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site; geotechnical reports and investigations; drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site; any information or data known to Owner concerning underground facilities at the Site; hydrographic surveys, laboratory tests and inspections of samples, materials, and equipment; with appropriate professional interpretation of such information or data;
 - g. Any other available information pertinent to the Project including reports and data relative to previous designs, or investigation at or adjacent to the Site;
 - h. Engineering surveys to establish reference points which in Owner's judgment are necessary to enable Design-Builder to proceed with the Work;
 - i. Assistance to Design-Builder in filing documents required to obtain necessary permits, licenses, and approvals of governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Project; and
 - j. Permits, licenses, and approvals of government authorities that the Contract Documents expressly require Owner to obtain.
- 5. Provide information known to Owner relating to the presence of materials and substances at the Site that could create a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- B. If an obligation ascribed to Owner in Paragraph 10.01.A is expressly assigned to Design-Builder, in the description of the Work or elsewhere in the Contract Documents, then such express assignment to Design-Builder shall supersede the provision in Paragraph 10.01.A.
- C. Recognizing and acknowledging that Design-Builder's services and expertise do not include the following services, Owner shall furnish or obtain, as required for the Project:
 - a. Accounting, bond and financial advisory (including, if applicable, "municipal advisor" services as described in Section 975 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (2010) and the municipal advisor registration rules issued by the Securities and Exchange Commission), independent cost estimating, and insurance counseling services.

- b. Legal services with regard to issues pertaining to the Project as Owner requires.
- c. Such auditing services as Owner requires to review cost submittals or ascertain how or for what purpose Design-Builder has used the money paid.
- D. Examine all studies, reports, alternate solutions, sketches, drawings, specifications, proposals, Submittals (including Design Submittals), and other documents presented by Design-Builder (including obtaining advice of an attorney, insurance counselor, and other consultants as Owner deems appropriate with respect to such examination), and if a decision is required with respect to any such document, render such decision in writing pursuant to any specific schedule, or if no specific schedule pertains, within a reasonable time after receipt of the document.

10.02 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

- A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Design-Builder's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Design-Builder to comply with Laws or Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Design-Builder's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 10.03 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition
 - A. Owner's responsibility with respect to undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Conditions uncovered or revealed at the Site is set forth in Paragraph 5.06.
- 10.04 Owner's Site Representative
 - A. Owner may furnish an Owner's Site Representative to observe the performance of Construction. The duties, responsibilities and limitations of authority of any such Owner's Site Representative and assistants will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.
- 10.05 Owner's Consultants and Managers
 - A. Owner's Consultant, if any, is identified in the Agreement.
 - B. Owner shall advise Design-Builder of the identity and scope of services of any other independent consultants or managers retained by Owner to perform or furnish services in regard to the Project, including, but not limited to, cost estimating, project peer review, value engineering, constructability review, program management, project management, or contract administration.
 - C. Neither Owner's Consultant, Owner's Site Representative, nor any other consultant or manager retained by Owner, has any duties, responsibilities, or authorities with respect to Design-Builder, unless expressly provided in this Contract. Owner's Consultant and such other consultants and managers shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Design-Builder's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Design-Builder to comply with Laws or Regulations applicable to the furnishing or performance of the Work; and will not be responsible for Design-Builder's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

- 10.06 *Safety Programs*
 - A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Design-Builder's safety programs of which Owner has been informed pursuant to Paragraph 7.13.D.
 - B. Owner shall inform Design-Builder of any specific requirements of safety or security programs that are applicable to Design-Builder while at the Site.
- 10.07 *Permits and Approvals*
 - A. Owner shall obtain reviews, approvals, certificates, and permits from governmental authorities having jurisdiction over the Project as indicated in the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 11 – AMENDING THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; CHANGES IN THE WORK

- 11.01 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents
 - A. The Contract Documents may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order or a Work Change Directive.
 - 1. *Change Orders:* If an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order. A Change Order also may be used to establish amendments and supplements of the Contract Documents that do not affect the Contract Price or Contract Times.
 - 2. Work Change Directives: The Work modification ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order. When a Work Change Directive is issued, the parties will promptly meet to attempt to negotiate the Work Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Contract Times and Contract Price. The effect, if any, on Contract Times and Contract Price, together with the Work Change Directive's addition, deletion, or revision to the Work, will be set forth in a subsequently issued Change Order.
 - B. Either Owner or Design-Builder may propose or request a Change Order. With respect to certain events, this Contract may indicate specific times in which such requests or proposals must be submitted to the other party. With respect to all other events, the request or proposal shall be submitted to the other party within 30 days of the event giving rise to the request or proposal.

11.02 *Authorized Changes in the Work*

A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, and notwithstanding any other provision of the Contract, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order or authorize additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work within the general scope of the Contract. Such changes may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Owner and Design-Builder have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Contract Times or Contract Price; or by a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Design-Builder shall promptly proceed with the Work involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Work, promptly cease construction activities with respect to such deleted Work. Added or revised Work shall be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents. Nothing in this paragraph shall obligate Design-Builder to undertake work that Design-Builder reasonably

concludes cannot be performed in a manner consistent with Design-Builder's safety or professional obligations under the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations.

- 11.03 Unauthorized Changes in the Work
 - A. Design-Builder shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any Work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents, as duly amended, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 7.16, or in the case of uncovering Construction as provided in Paragraph 13.03.A.3.
- 11.04 Changes Involving the Design
 - A. To the extent a change, whether proposed by Design-Builder or Owner, ordered by Owner, or set forth in a proposed Change Order or in a Work Change Directive, involves the design (as set forth in the Construction Drawings, Construction Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters, such changes must be reviewed and approved by the applicable Project Design Professional. The review and approval may occur at the time the change occurs, or as part of Design-Builder's provision of Professional Design Services in response to the change.

11.05 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim regarding an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be presented by written notice to the other party in accordance with Paragraph 16.01.
- B. If the Contract Price is based on Cost of the Work, then the provisions in the Agreement regarding Cost of the Work and changes in the Design-Builder's fee, Contract Price, Guaranteed Maximum Price, and Guaranteed Maximum Fee, apply.
- C. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
 - 1. Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 12.02); or
 - 2. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 11.05.D); or
 - 3. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, and agreement to a lump sum is not reached under Paragraph 11.05.C.2, then on the basis of the Cost of the Work for price adjustments (determined as provided in the Cost of the Work provisions in the Agreement, if applicable, or in Paragraph 12.01), plus a Design-Builder's Fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.05.D).
- D. *Design-Builder's Fee:* The Design-Builder's fee for overhead and profit on Change Orders shall be determined as follows:
 - 1. A mutually acceptable fixed fee.
 - No fee will be payable on the basis of costs itemized in Paragraph 12.01.B.7 or 12.01.C;

b. The amount of credit to be allowed by Design-Builder to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in Design-Builder's fee by an amount equal to 5 percent of such net

11.06 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim regarding an adjustment of the Contract Times shall be presented by written notice to the other party pursuant to Paragraph 16.01.
- B. Design-Builder's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times under this Contract is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Design-Builder's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.

11.07 Execution of Change Orders

- A. Owner and Design-Builder shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
 - 1. Changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive;
 - 2. Changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Design-Builder has duly contested such set-off;
 - 3. Changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.02, (b) required because of Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 13.05 or Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 13.07, or (c) agreed to by the parties (all subject to the need for review and approval by the applicable Project Design Professional pursuant to Paragraph 11.04); and
 - 4. Changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other changes, which embody the substance of any final and binding results under Article 16.

11.08 Notice to Sureties

A. If notice of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times) is required by the provisions of any Bond to be given to a surety, the giving of any such notice will be Design-Builder's responsibility. The amount of each applicable Bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

ARTICLE 12 – COST OF THE WORK ADJUSTMENTS; UNIT PRICE WORK

- 12.01 *Cost of the Work*
 - A. *Costs of the Work Adjustment:* When the price of Work covered by a Change Order or an adjustment in Contract Price is to be determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, the Cost of the Work adjustment means the sum of all costs necessarily incurred and paid by Design-Builder in the proper performance of the specific portion of the Work. The costs to be reimbursed to Design-Builder will be only those additional or incremental costs required because of the change of the Work or because of the event giving rise to the adjustment. If the Agreement contains Cost of the Work provisions, such provisions shall govern in determining the Cost of the Work for Change Order or adjustment purposes. If the Agreement

does not contain Cost of the Work provisions, then the provisions in Paragraph 12.01 shall apply.

- B. *Costs Included:* The Cost of the Work adjustment does not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 12.01.C, and shall include only the following items with respect to the subject Work:
 - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Design-Builder in the performance of the subject Work, under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Design-Builder in advance of such performance.
 - a. Such employees shall include without limitation superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full-time at the Site. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the subject Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation, and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing the subject Work outside the hours or days permitted by this Contract shall be included in the above to the extent such performance of Work is authorized by Owner.
 - b. Such employees shall also include engineers, engineering technicians, architects, and others providing Design Professional Services as employees of Design-Builder. For purposes of this Paragraph 12.01.B.1.b, Design-Builder shall be entitled to payment for such employees an amount equal to salary costs times a factor, as designated in the Agreement, for services in the performance of the subject Work.
 - 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the subject Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to Design-Builder unless Owner deposits funds with Design-Builder with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates, and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to Owner, and Design-Builder shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
 - 3. Cost of permits obtained by Design-Builder.
 - 4. Payments made by Design-Builder to Construction Subcontractors for subject Work performed or furnished by such Construction Subcontractors. If any subcontract provides that the Construction Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Construction Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as Design-Builder's Cost of the Work and fee.
 - 5. Payments made by Design-Builder for Design Professional Services provided or furnished with respect to the subject Work under a Design Agreement.
 - 6. Costs of special consultants (not including Project Design Professionals), including but not limited to testing laboratories, attorneys, and accountants, retained for services specifically related to the subject Work.
 - 7. Supplemental costs including the following items:

- a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Design-Builder's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
- b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office and temporary facilities at the Site and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed that remain the property of Design-Builder.
- c. Rentals of all construction or engineering equipment and machinery, and their parts, whether rented from Design-Builder or from others in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, installation, dismantling and removal of such equipment, machinery, and parts. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of such rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when its use is no longer necessary for the Work.
- d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the subject Work, and for which Design-Builder is liable, imposed by Laws or Regulations.
- e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Design-Builder, any Construction Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
- f. Losses, damages, and related expenses caused by damage to the subject Work not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Design-Builder in connection with the furnishing and performance of the Work provided they have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Design-Builder, any Construction Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Design-Builder's fee.
- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site, as applicable to the subject Work.
- h. Minor expenses such as long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. Cost of premiums for all Bonds and insurance Design-Builder is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- C. *Costs Excluded:* The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
 - Payroll costs and other compensation of Design-Builder's officers, executives, principals (of partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Design-Builder whether at the Site or in Design-Builder's principal or a branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in

Paragraph 12.01.B.1, all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Design-Builder's fee.

- 2. Expenses of Design-Builder's principal and branch offices other than Design-Builder's office at the Site.
- Any part of Design-Builder's capital expenses, including interest on Design-Builder's capital employed for the subject Work and charges against Design-Builder for delinquent payments.
- 4. Costs due to the negligence of Design-Builder, any Construction Subcontractor, Engineer or other Project Design Professionals, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
- 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind, and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 12.01.B.
- D. *Design-Builder's Fee*: When the value of the Work covered by a Change Order is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Design-Builder's fee shall be determined as set forth in Paragraph 11.05.D.
- E. *Documentation:* Whenever the cost of any Work is to be determined pursuant to Paragraph 12.01.B and 12.01.C, Design-Builder will establish and maintain cost records in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to Owner an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

12.02 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all of Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the established unit prices for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Design-Builder will be made by Owner.
- B. If Design-Builder's compensation is based on Cost of the Work, this Contract will not include compensation under unit prices unless expressly stated otherwise.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Design-Builder to be adequate to cover Design-Builder's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Design-Builder or Owner may seek an adjustment in the Contract Price if:
 - 1. The quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Design-Builder differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement;
 - 2. Such an adjustment would not duplicate, and is coordinated with, any other related adjustments of Contract Price; and
 - 3. Design-Builder has incurred additional expense, or less expense, as a result of the variation in quantity.

ARTICLE 13 – TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE CONSTRUCTION

13.01 Access to Construction

A. Owner, Owner's Consultant, Owner's Site Representative, and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Site and the Construction at reasonable times for their observation, inspecting, and testing. Design-Builder shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Design-Builder's Site safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

13.02 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals

- A. Design-Builder shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests required:
 - 1. By the Contract Documents, unless the Contract Documents expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;
 - 2. By Laws and Regulations, unless the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;
 - 3. To attain Owner's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Construction;
 - 4. By manufacturers of equipment furnished under the Contract Documents;
 - 5. To meet the requirements of the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications;
 - 6. For testing, adjusting, and balancing of mechanical, electrical, and other equipment to be incorporated into the Construction; and
 - 7. For acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Design-Builder's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Construction.
- B. Owner shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests expressly required by the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations to be furnished and paid for by Owner, except that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections of covered Construction shall be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 13.03.
- C. All inspections and tests shall be performed by independent inspectors, testing laboratories, or other qualified individuals or entities acceptable to Owner and Design-Builder.
- D. If the Contract Documents require the Construction (or part thereof) to be approved by Owner or another designated individual or entity, then Design-Builder shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such approvals.
- E. Design-Builder shall give Owner reasonable notice of the planned schedule for all required inspections, tests, and approvals.
- F. Design-Builder shall give Owner timely notice of readiness of the Construction (or specific parts thereof) for all required inspections and tests, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections and tests.
- G. Each party shall provide the other with copies of any certificates of inspection or approval obtained with respect to tests and inspections.

- H. Both parties may rely on the results of inspections and tests, performed pursuant to this paragraph and the governing provisions of the Contract Documents, Laws and Regulations, and the Construction Drawings and Construction Specifications.
- I. If any Construction (or the construction work of others) that is required to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Design-Builder without written concurrence of Owner, then Contractor shall, if requested by Owner, uncover such Construction for observation. Such uncovering shall be at Design-Builder's expense unless Design-Builder has given Owner timely notice of Design-Builder's intention to cover the same and Owner has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

13.03 Uncovering Construction

- A. If Owner considers it necessary or advisable that covered Construction be observed by Owner or inspected or tested by others, then Design-Builder, at Owner's request, shall uncover, expose or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing, as Owner may require, that portion of the Construction in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
 - 1. If the Construction had been covered contrary to the written request of Owner or a requirement of the Contract Documents, then uncovering it for Owner's observation and re-covering it shall be at Design-Builder's expense, regardless of whether it is defective.
 - 2. If it is found that the covered Construction is defective, Design-Builder shall pay all costs and damages caused by or resulting from such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement, re-covering, or reconstruction (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs, and all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price.
 - 3. If the covered Construction is not found to be defective, Design-Builder shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones), or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, re-covering, and reconstruction, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03.A.1.

13.04 Defective Construction

- A. It is Design-Builder's obligation to assure that the Construction is not defective.
- B. Owner shall give Design-Builder prompt written notice of all defective Construction of which Owner has actual knowledge. Owner may reject, accept, or correct defective Construction.
- C. Promptly after receipt of written notice of defective Construction, unless Owner expressly indicates that it will accept the defective Construction, Design-Builder shall correct all such defective Construction, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed; or, if Owner has rejected the defective Construction, remove it from the Project and replace it with Construction that is not defective.
- D. When correcting defective Construction, Design-Builder shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Construction.

13.05 Owner May Correct Defective Construction

- A. If Design-Builder fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Owner to correct defective Construction or to remove and replace rejected Construction, or if Design-Builder fails to perform the Construction in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Design-Builder fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, Owner may, after 7 days' written notice to Design-Builder, correct and remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.05 Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective and remedial action, Owner may exclude Design-Builder from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Construction, and suspend Design-Builder's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Construction all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Design-Builder but which are stored elsewhere. Design-Builder shall allow Owner, Owner's Consultant, Owner's Site Representative, and Owner's other representatives, agents, employees, and contractors, access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.

13.06 Costs

- A. Design-Builder shall bear all costs arising out of or relating to the correction, removal, or replacement of defective Construction, including but not limited to repair of adjacent Work or property; delay costs and impacts; fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals; and all court, arbitration, or other dispute resolution costs.
- B. All costs, losses, and damages (included but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs, and all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising its rights and remedies arising from defective Construction under this Article will be charged against Design-Builder, by set-off against payment or otherwise.
- C. Design-Builder shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times (or Milestones) because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to defective Construction.
- 13.07 Owner's Acceptance of Defective Construction
 - A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Construction, Owner prefers to accept it, Owner may do so. If such acceptance is proposed prior to final payment, it shall be subject to confirmation by the applicable Project Design Professional that such acceptance is in general accord with the design intent and applicable engineering principles, and will not endanger public safety. Design-Builder shall pay all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Construction. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents, and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price reflecting the diminished value of the Construction so accepted.

13.08 Owner May Stop Construction

A. If Construction is defective, or Design-Builder fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform Construction in such a way that

the completed Construction will conform to the Contract Documents, Owner may order Design-Builder to stop Construction or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop Construction will not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Design-Builder or any other party.

ARTICLE 14 – PAYMENTS TO DESIGN-BUILDER; COMPLETION

- 14.01 *Progress Payments*
 - A. *Basis for Progress Payments:* The Schedule of Values established as provided in Paragraph 2.04 will serve as the basis for progress payments. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.
 - B. Application for Progress Payment: On or about the date established in the Agreement for submission of each application for progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Design-Builder shall submit to Owner for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Design-Builder covering the Work completed as of the date indicated on the Application and accompanied by supporting documentation as required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice or other documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance and other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which will be satisfactory to Owner.
 - C. Payment of Obligations:
 - 1. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an affidavit of Design-Builder stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the Work have been applied on account to discharge Design-Builder's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
 - 2. If Design-Builder contends that it has withheld payment of underlying obligations for good cause, then Design-Builder shall inform Owner of the identity of the entity from which Design-Builder has withheld payment, the amount of the withholding, and the reason for the withholding.
 - D. In making such progress payments, five percent of the estimated amount will be retained until Final Acceptance of the Contract work; in addition, the Owner shall retain from all Progress payments an amount equal to all statutory claims filed against the Design-Builder. Also, whenever the work is substantially complete, the Owner, if it considers the amount retained to be in excess of the amount adequate for its protection, may release to the Design-Builder all or a portion of such excess amount. Substantial completion as used in this Paragraph shall mean the following: Substantial completion of the work or a portion thereof shall be when, as determined by both the Project Manager and the Owner, the construction is sufficiently completed in accordance with the Contract Documents and any modification thereto as provided in the Contract to permit the Owner to occupy the work or a portion of the work for the use which it is intended.

- E. Review of Applications:
 - 1. Owner will, within 10 days of receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate in writing its acceptance of the Application and state that the Application is being processed for payment, or return the Application to Design-Builder indicating in writing its reasons for refusing to accept the Application.
- F. Not more than 10 days after accepting such Application the amount will become due and when due will be paid by Owner to Design-Builder.
 - 1. If Owner should fail to pay Design-Builder at the time the payment of any amount becomes due, then Design-Builder may, at any time thereafter, upon serving written notice that he will stop the Work within 7 days after receipt of the notice by Owner, and after such 7-day period, stop the Work until payment of the amount owing has been received. Written notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if sent by certified mail to the last known business address of Owner.
 - 2. Payments due but unpaid shall bear interest at the rate specified in the Agreement.
 - 3. No Progress Payment nor any partial or entire use or occupancy of the Project by Owner shall constitute an acceptance of any Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- G. Reduction in or Refusal to Make Payment:
 - 1. Owner may impose a set-off against the whole or any part of any such payment, or nullify any previous payment because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, to the extent that is reasonably necessary to protect Owner from loss because:
 - a. Claims have been made against Owner on account of Design-Builder's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, or Owner has incurred costs, losses, or damages on account of Design-Builder's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from breach of warranty, workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;
 - b. Design-Builder has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Site;
 - c. Design-Builder has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;
 - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Design-Builder is responsible;
 - e. Owner has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
 - f. The Construction is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
 - g. Owner has been required to correct defective Construction in accordance with Paragraph 13.05, or has accepted defective Construction pursuant to Paragraph 13.07;

- h. The Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
- i. An event that would constitute a default by Design-Builder and therefore justify a termination for cause has occurred;
- j. Liquidated damages, special damages, or performance damages have accrued under the Contract Documents as a result of Design-Builder's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, final completion of the Work, or performance requirements, as applicable;
- k. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Design-Builder has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such liens; or
- I. There are other items entitling Owner to a set off against the amount recommended.
- 2. If Owner imposes any set-off against payment, Owner will give Design-Builder immediate written notice stating the reasons for such action and the specific amount of the reduction, and promptly pay Design-Builder any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Design-Builder the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Design-Builder, if Design-Builder remedies the reasons for such action. The reduction imposed shall be binding on Design-Builder unless it duly presents a written notice of Claim contesting the reduction.

14.02 Design-Builder's Warranty of Title

A. Design-Builder warrants and guarantees that title to all Construction, materials, and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether already incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to Owner no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Liens.

14.03 Substantial Completion

- A. When Design-Builder considers the Work ready for its intended use Design-Builder shall notify Owner in writing that the Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by Design-Builder as incomplete) and request that Owner issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Promptly thereafter, Owner and Design-Builder shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Owner does not consider the Work substantially complete, Owner will notify Design-Builder in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- B. If Owner considers the Work substantially complete:
 - 1. Owner and Design-Builder will confer regarding Owner's use or occupancy of the Work following Substantial Completion, review the builder's risk insurance policy with respect to the end of the builder's risk coverage, and confirm the transition to coverage of the Work under a permanent property insurance policy held by Owner. Unless Owner and Design-Builder agree otherwise in writing, Owner shall bear responsibility for security, operation, protection of the Work, property insurance, maintenance, heat, and utilities upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work.
 - 2. Owner will prepare and deliver to Design-Builder a certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. Owner shall attach to the certificate a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment.

- C. After Substantial Completion the Design-Builder shall promptly begin work on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. In appropriate cases Design-Builder may submit monthly Applications for Payment for completed punch list items, following the progress payment procedures set forth above.
- D. Owner shall have the right to exclude Design-Builder from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Design-Builder reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the punch list.

14.04 Partial Use or Occupancy

- A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Construction which (1) has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or (2) Owner and Design-Builder agree constitute a separately functioning and usable part of the Construction that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Design-Builder's performance of the remainder of the Construction, subject to the following:
 - Owner at any time may request Design-Builder in writing to permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Construction that Owner believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If Design-Builder agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Design-Builder and Owner will follow the procedures of Paragraph 14.03 for that part of the Construction.
 - 2. Design-Builder at any time may notify Owner in writing that Design-Builder considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request Owner to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
 - 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner and Design-Builder shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Owner does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Owner will notify Design-Builder in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Owner considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 14.03 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
 - 4. No use or occupancy of part of the Construction will be accomplished prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 6.05 regarding property insurance.

14.05 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Design-Builder that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Owner will make a final inspection with Design-Builder and will notify Design-Builder in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or defective. Design-Builder shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

14.06 Final Payment

- A. Application for Payment:
 - 1. After Design-Builder has completed all such corrections to the satisfaction of Owner and delivered in accordance with the Contract Documents all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance,

certificates of inspection, and Record Documents, Design-Builder may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments.

- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (unless previously delivered) by:
 - a. All documentation called for in the Contract Documents;
 - b. Consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. Satisfactory evidence that all title issues have been resolved such that title to all Work, materials, and equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens or other title defects, or will so pass upon final payment;
 - d. A list of all disputes that Design-Builder believes are unsettled; and
 - e. Complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of the Work, and of Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- B. *Final Payment and Acceptance:* If Owner is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Design-Builder's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, Owner will, within 10 days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, give written notice to Design-Builder that the Work is acceptable. Otherwise, Owner will return the Application to Design-Builder, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to process final payment, in which case Design-Builder shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- C. *Completion of Work:* The Work is complete (subject to surviving obligations) when it is ready for final payment.
- D. *Payment Becomes Due*: The amount will become due and will be paid by Owner to Design-Builder 30 days after the presentation to Owner of the acceptable Application and accompanying documentation, in appropriate form and substance and with Owner's notice of acceptability.
- 14.07 Waiver of Claims
 - A. The making of final payment will not constitute a waiver by Owner of claims or rights against Design-Builder. Owner expressly reserves claims and rights arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 14.05, from Design-Builder's failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, from unresolved disputes or Claims presented by Owner, or from Design-Builder's continuing obligations under the Contract.
 - B. The acceptance of final payment by Design-Builder will constitute a waiver by Design-Builder of all claims and rights against Owner other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted to dispute resolution under the provisions of Article 16.

14.08 Correction Period

A. If within two years after the date of Final Completion of the entire Work or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Laws or Regulations or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Construction is found to be defective, Design-Builder shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions, (1) correct such defective Construction, or, if it has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Site and replace it with Construction that is not defective, and (2) satisfactorily correct or remove and replace any damage to other Construction or the work of others resulting therefrom. If Design-Builder

does not promptly comply with the terms of such instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Construction corrected or the rejected Construction removed and replaced, and all costs, losses, and damages caused by or resulting from such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs, and all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by Design-Builder.

- B. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Conceptual Documents.
- C. Where defective Construction (and damage to other Construction resulting therefrom) has been corrected, or removed or replaced, under this Paragraph 14.08, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Construction will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.

ARTICLE 15 – SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

- 15.01 Owner May Suspend Work
 - A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 days by notice in writing to Design-Builder, which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Design-Builder shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Design-Builder shall be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension.

15.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events justifies termination for cause:
 - 1. Design-Builder's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or failure to adhere to the progress schedule as duly adjusted).
 - 2. Design-Builder's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction.
 - 3. Design-Builder's violation in any substantial way of provisions of the Contract Documents.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 15.02.A occurs, Owner may, after giving Design-Builder (and the surety, if any) 5 days' written notice, terminate the services of Design-Builder, take possession of any completed Design Submittals prepared by or for Design-Builder (subject to the limited license and indemnification provisions of Paragraph 3.04), exclude Design-Builder from the Site, take possession of the Work, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Design-Builder but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as Owner may deem expedient. In such case Design-Builder shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds all costs, losses and damages sustained by Owner arising out of or resulting from completing the Work (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) such excess will be paid to Design-Builder. If such costs, losses and damages exceed such unpaid balance, Design-Builder shall pay the difference to Owner. Such costs, losses and damages incurred by Owner will be

incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.

- C. Notwithstanding Paragraph 15.02.B, Design-Builder's services will not be terminated if Design-Builder proceeds diligently to cure such failure within no more than 5 days of receipt of Owner's notice.
- D. Where Design-Builder's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Design-Builder then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due Design-Builder by Owner will not release Design-Builder from liability.

15.03 Owner May Terminate for Convenience

- A. Upon 5 days' written notice to Design-Builder, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, elect to terminate the Contract. In such case, Design-Builder shall be paid (without duplication of any items) for:
 - 1. Completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - 2. Expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses;
 - 3. Amounts paid in settlement of terminated contracts with Project Design Professionals, Construction Subcontractors, Suppliers and others (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs incurred in connection with such terminated contracts); and
 - 4. Reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination.
- B. Design-Builder shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.
- 15.04 Design-Builder May Stop Work or Terminate
 - A. If, through no act or fault of Design-Builder, the Work is suspended for a period of more than 90 days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, Owner fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner fails for 30 days to pay Design-Builder any sum finally determined to be due, then Design-Builder may, upon 7 days' written notice to Owner, and provided Owner does not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 15.03.A. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Design-Builder any sum finally determined to be due, Design-Builder may upon 7 days' written notice to Owner stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Design-Builder, including interest thereon. The provisions of this paragraph are not intended to preclude Design-Builder from obtaining an increase in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Design-Builder's stopping Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 16 – DISPUTES

- 16.01 Methods and Procedures
 - A. Notice of Claim: If Owner and Design-Builder are not in agreement regarding a proposed or requested Change Order, other proposed adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, a Work Change Directive issued by Owner, or any other relief proposed or requested under the Contract, then either party may provide written notice of a Claim to the other party. Such notice of Claim shall be given within 90 days of: the proposal or request for a Change Order; such other proposed adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times; the issuance of the Work Change Directive; or the proposal or request for other relief under the Contract. The notice of Claim shall be given within the 90 days regardless of whether the other party has responded to such proposal, request, or issuance, and regardless of whether discussions or negotiations are in progress; provided, however, that the parties may extend the time to give such notice of Claim by mutual written agreement. The notice of Claim shall include a statement of position, specification of the remedy sought, and supporting documentation.
 - B. *Response:* Within 30 days of the date of notice of Claim, the receiving party shall respond with a written statement of position and any supporting documentation.
 - C. *Direct Negotiations:* Owner and Design-Builder agree to directly negotiate all Claims between them in good faith for a period of 60 days from the date of notice of Claim.
 - D. *Mediation:* If direct negotiations are unsuccessful in resolving a Claim, then Owner and Design-Builder shall submit the unsettled Claim to mediation by a mutually agreeable mediator or mediation service. Owner and Design-Builder agree to participate in the mediation process in good faith. The process shall be conducted on a confidential basis, and shall be completed within 120 days.
 - 1. The fees and expenses, including filing fees, of the mediator and any mediation service shall be shared equally by Owner and Design-Builder.
 - 2. The mediation shall be held in the locality where the Project is located, unless another location is mutually agreed upon by the parties.
 - 3. A settlement (if any) resulting from such mediation will be specifically enforceable under the prevailing law, by any court having jurisdiction.
 - 4. Participation in the mediation process in good faith is a condition precedent to commencing final or binding dispute resolution.
 - E. If mediation is unsuccessful in resolving a Claim, then within 120 days of the completion of the mediation (1) the parties may mutually agree to a binding dispute resolution process of their choice, or (2) the claimant may give notice to the other that the claimant will seek to have the dispute resolved by a binding dispute resolution method established in this Contract, or if no such method has been established, by a court of competent jurisdiction. Failure by claimant to give such notice in a timely manner shall result in a waiver of the Claim.

ARTICLE 17 – COLORADO LABOR ON PUBLIC WORKS PROJECTS

17.01 In accordance with C.R.S. §8-17-101, all parties contracting with the City Of Greeley on public works projects shall employ Colorado labor to perform the work to the extent of not less than eighty

percent (80%) of each type or class of labor in the several classifications of skilled and common labor employed on this project.

17.02 This article shall not apply to projects receiving federal moneys.

ARTICLE 18 – MISCELLANEOUS

- 18.01 Giving Notice
 - A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice to the other party to this Contract, it will be deemed to have been validly given if delivered to the Authorized Representative of the other party:
 - 1. In person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise; or
 - 2. By registered or certified mail, postage prepaid; or
 - 3. By e-mail, with the words "Formal Notice" or similar in the e-mail's subject line.

18.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

18.03 Cumulative Remedies

- A. Unless expressly stated otherwise in this Contract, the duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, or waiver of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by:
 - 1. Laws or Regulations; or
 - 2. Any special warranty or guarantee; or
 - 3. Other provisions of the Contract.
- B. The provisions of Paragraph 17.03.A will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right and remedy to which they apply.
- 18.04 *Prohibited Interest*
 - A. No member, officer or employee of the City of Greeley shall have any financial or pecuniary interest, direct or indirect, in this Contract or the proceeds thereof.

18.05 *Limitation of Damages*

A. With respect to this Contract and any and all Claims and other matters at issue, Owner shall not be liable to Design-Builder for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Design-Builder on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

- 18.06 No Waiver
 - A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision shall not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor shall it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Contract.
- 18.07 Survival of Obligations
 - A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties and guarantees made in, required by or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion and acceptance of the Work and termination or completion of the Contract.
- 18.08 Controlling Law
 - A. The Contract Documents will be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Colorado and applicable Federal, state and local laws, regulations and guidelines.
- 18.09 *Counterpart and Electronic Signatures*
 - A. The Contract Documents may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original but all of which together shall constitute one and the same document.
 - B. The Contract Documents may be executed and delivered by electronic signature by any of the parties and all parties consent to the use of electronic signatures.
- 18.10 Headings
 - A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

